

Virtual Reality Use in Health Care Literature Review

January 5, 2024







Table of Contents

(1)	Introduction	1
(2)	Research Methods	
(3)	VR Use in Health Care	2
3.1	Benefits	3
3.2	Barriers	2
3.3	Veteran Demand/Need	2
(4)	VR Use for Rehabilitation	7
4.1	Benefits of VR Use for Rehabilitation	8
4.2	Barriers of VR Use for Rehabilitation	<u>c</u>
(5)	VR Use for Mental Health	10
5.1	Benefits of VR Use for Mental Health	10
5.2	Barriers of VR Use for Mental Health	11
(6)	VR Use for Peer Support	11
6.1	Benefits of VR Use for Peer Support	12
6.2	Barriers of VR Use for Peer Support	12
(7)	VR Use for Pulmonary Rehabilitation	13
7.1	Benefits of VR Use for Pulmonary Rehabilitation	14
7.2	Barriers of VR Use for Pulmonary Rehabilitation	15
(8)	VR Use for Clinical Education	16
8.1	Benefits of VR Use for Clinical Education	16
8.2	Barriers of VR Use for Clinical Education	17
(9)	VR Use for Training	18
9.1	Benefits of VR Use for Training	18
9.2	Barriers of VR Use for Training	19
(10)	VR Use for Patient Education	20
10.1	Benefits of VR Use for Patient Education	21
10.2	2 Barriers of VR Use for Patient Education	21
(11)	VR Use for Palliative Care	22
11.1	Benefits of VR Use for Palliative Care	22





11.2	2 Barriers of VR Use for Palliative Care	23
(12)	References	25
(13)	Appendices	36
13.3	1 Appendix A	36
13.2	2 Appendix B	41
13.3	3 Appendix C	46
13.4	4 Appendix D	51
13.5	5 Appendix E	52
13.6	11	
13.7	7 Appendix G	58
13.8	8 Appendix H	62
13.9	9 Appendix I	67





(1) Introduction

VA Immersive, an initiative within the Veterans Health Administration's (VHA) Office of Healthcare Innovation and Learning, is defining a new reality for health care delivery and experience through championing the use of immersive technology across the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA). This sphere of technology, which includes augmented reality (AR) and virtual reality (VR), offers Veterans an engaging, non-pharmaceutical approach to a host of acute and chronic conditions such as pain, anxiety, depression, and post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) among others. Virtual environments can also create positive distractions, teach new skills, provide objective assessments, guide rehabilitation, and improve overall health and wellness.

VA Immersive seeks to review existing and in-progress academic studies surrounding VR use in health care settings to understand outcomes, both in terms of clinical application and user-experience for patients and Veterans. For this literature review, VA Immersive identified multiple topics of interest and defined the following questions to answer through analysis of published literature and studies:

Research Questions

- What are the benefits of VR in health care?
- What are the risks and/or barriers of using VR in health care?

Discussion Topics

- VR Use in Health Care
- VR Use for Rehabilitation
- VR Use for Mental Health
- VR Use for Peer Support
- VR Use for Pulmonary Rehabilitation
- VR Use for Clinical Education
- VR Use for Training
- VR Use for Patient Education
- VR Use for Palliative Care





(2) Research Methods

To conduct the literature review, VA Immersive utilized academic studies and data from 2004 to 2023 collected through PubMed, ScienceDirect, and Google Scholar. VA Immersive utilized one hundred and forty-two academic papers and articles in this review.

Key words used to search included

- Virtual Reality in Health Care
- Virtual Reality Rehabilitation
- Virtual Reality Physical Therapy
- "Pulmonary Rehabilitation" AND "Virtual Reality"
- Benefits and Challenges of VR in Training and Education
- Augmented Reality AND "Patient Education"

- Virtual Reality Mental Health
- Virtual Reality Exposure Therapy
- Virtual Reality for Medical Training
- Disadvantages to Virtual Reality Health Care
- "Respiratory Rehabilitation" AND "Virtual Reality"
- "Veterans" AND "COPD
- "Palliative Care" AND
 "Virtual Reality"

- Virtual Reality for Medical Education
- "Virtual Reality" AND "Peer Support"
- "Virtual Reality" AND "Support Groups"
- Peer Support Search Terms
- Virtual Reality Simulation for Medical Students
- "Virtual Reality" AND "Patient Education"
- Benefits of Virtual Reality Health Care

(3) VR Use in Health Care

VR solutions allow both health care professionals and patients to interact with simulated environments tailored for the use case or patient condition. In 1997, the first documented use case of VR for health care was to treat soldiers with PTSD.¹ While VR in health care is not new, the technology used for treatment has improved and expanded its capabilities over the last 26 years. VR use cases span health care indications including common indications such as anxiety disorders, pain management, rehabilitation, peer support, stroke recovery, and PTSD. Additionally, some health care practitioners are leveraging VR to increase patient treatment capacity and quickly identify, diagnose, teach about, and treat health conditions.²

Market research into industry trends shows health care is among the top three industries that will remain leading adopters of VR technology through 2025.³ The key drivers of the growing VR adoption in health care include:

- Extreme demand for quality health care services
- A need to reduce health care costs
- The increased role of connected devices in health care





3.1 Benefits

Health care systems, clinicians, and staff have implemented VR solutions for a wide range of use cases across patient care and clinician/staff training. As use cases grow, those implementing programs continue to assess benefits related to cost and quality of care. Key benefits of VR currently seen across the health care industry, non-specific to conditions or use cases, by patients and health care systems include the following:

Customization: Virtual environments can be tailored to individual patients, including customizations that may be relevant to the patient's condition, or designing a specific, patient-relevant environment.⁴ In some cases, the clinician utilizing the VR experience with the patient may have complete control of the stimuli provided to the patient.

Adaptability: Due to its highly customizable nature, VR may be effectively used for a wide range of needs in a health care setting for patients, clinicians, and staff.⁵ Any individual within an organization can use and integrate VR into workflows including patient care, education, behavior change, process enhancement, and more.

Ability to Provide a Safe Environment: VR treatment allows patients to remain in safe conditions under the supervision of clinicians. The experience may be easily discontinued if a patient is uncomfortable or is having a negative experience.⁵

Increased Availability of VR Software and Hardware: Health care systems have an increasing number of options for VR software and hardware, and it is possible to reduce software development costs by using ready-made VR software development kits and game engines.⁵

Declining Cost of VR Hardware: VR hardware is becoming more affordable with time and continued investment and as more companies are developing headsets and related devices and content.⁶

Health Care Training: VR allows health care professionals to engage in immersive simulations, enhancing real-world scenarios with guided experiences. This bridges the gap between conventional classroom learning and hands-on clinical practice. VR simulations enable professionals to hone existing skills and acquire new ones to improve patient consultations and education, enhance preparation via treatment planning and trial runs, asynchronously practice skills, and gain insights into patients' experiences by simulating health care conditions and real-life situations.⁷

Learning Tool: Using VR for training can accelerate learning and be more effective than traditional learning methods. According to a study by PwC, learners completed VR training on average four times faster than classroom training and 1.5 times faster than e-learning, while showing up to 275% more confidence and up to four times more focus. Additionally, VR learners were 3.75 times more emotionally connected to the content than classroom learners and 2.3 times more connected than e-learners. Furthermore, VR learning was estimated to be more cost-effective when delivered at scale. VR simulation serves as a vital tool for fostering greater understanding, empathy, and proficiency among health care professionals. 9





3.2 Barriers

As with any innovation, barriers exist and should be acknowledged and addressed to determine the best path forward to mitigate risks to Veterans and program success. Overarching barriers of VR use in health care, non-specific to conditions or use cases, to patients and health care systems include:

Reduced Face-to-Face Communications: Exclusively utilizing remote VR experiences with minimal face-to-face communication may reduce the relationship between the clinician and patient. Mitigations include ensuring the patient receives face-to-face (either virtually or in person) contact from the clinician to evaluate the patient and ensure VR and overall health care delivery effectiveness. ¹⁰

Education and Training: Implementing new technology into existing processes creates the need to develop trainings and operating procedures for end users (patients, clinicians, staff, etc.) to ensure that the VR program is effectively deployed and utilized.⁹

User Willingness to Adopt: Some patients and providers may be reluctant to use immersive technologies like VR.⁹

VR Experiences Lacking User-Centered Design: Lack of end user considerations and acceptance may lead to resistance. This may arise from experiences designed based on technology-oriented approaches that are more difficult to learn and use. The end-user should be included in the design and development phases.⁹

Lack of Extensive Evaluation and Use History: When designing, developing, and implementing new modalities and experiences, deriving and synthesizing evidence is foundational. As VR becomes increasingly present in health care, the evidence base must continue to grow. Current evidence is often considered nascent due to lack of robust randomized controlled trials for specific indications or populations.⁵

Side Effects: Some studies indicate simulation sickness, also called cybersickness, is at times a limiting factor for implementation of VR in health care. This is an ongoing area of focus and evaluation in the broader VR community, and ongoing improvements in technology and design are the best approach to increase the usability for the broader populace. Extended participation may lead to undesired physical symptoms such as eye strain, dizziness, and ataxia. Limiting time spent using VR to 20 to 30-minute sessions is a potential mitigating action.

3.3 Veteran Demand/Need

The data below shows the scale of Veteran need for effective immersive technology treatment and education programs. VR, supported by the literature and studies in the sections below, is shown to be an effective solution for providing patients with a near-real life situation or environment to improve the quality of their health care delivery and experience. VR is a powerful tool that can enhance patient experience, increase positive patient outcomes, and further VHA's strategic efforts to connect Veterans to the best and soonest care.

Rehabilitation

In 2019, physical therapists treated over 761,430 unique patients within VA, accounting for approximately 2.8 million total encounters. ¹¹ While there are limited published studies demonstrating





reported outcomes for VR rehabilitation (VRR), existing programs have shown effectiveness and patient satisfaction with VRR. VRR is vital in connecting Veterans to needed health care services, as it provides an opportunity for patients to participate in rehabilitation from the comfort of their own environment. For example, a Veteran who has a physical disability may experience many challenges leaving their home to present for their rehabilitation appointment. VR closes this gap in access by providing an option for in-home services. Additionally, a 2021 non-VA pilot study asked participants in a VRR program to rate their experience using the VR Physical therapy module on a scale from 0-10 with 0 being anchored as "I hated it" and 10 being anchored as "I loved it." The average rating was 7.5. Patients rated the acceptability of VR physical therapy as a 3.9 out of 5, the feasibility as a 4.0 out of 5 and the usability as a 67.5 out of 100.¹²

Mental Health

Providing Veterans with access to necessary and appropriate mental health care supports Veterans and enables VA to prevent Veteran suicide. One study, conducted in 2022, suggests over half of Veterans with a mental health diagnosis did not receive mental health care. Reasons for non-utilization of therapy-related services vary; however, studies show that VR-based therapy provides an avenue to close gaps for Veterans not receiving necessary and appropriate services. VR can provide Veterans with customized, immersive experiences to support their mental health. Mental health can be negatively impacted by a variety of stressors, particularly for those transitioning from military to civilian life. Studies have found that a significant number of Veterans, between 44 to 72%, experience high levels of stress during this transition, regardless of whether they have PTSD. This stress has been linked to both treatment-seeking behavior and the subsequent development of mental health issues, including suicidal ideation. As shown in the studies below (Section 5), VR-based exposure therapy (VRET) has been a successful VR model of care delivery for individuals diagnosed with mental health disorders. Integrating VR into a range of treatment plans could be a helpful approach to ensure that other important aspects of Veterans' mental health are not overlooked.

Peer Support

Data shows that approximately half of those who recently left military service may not immediately connect with available resources, benefits, and services. Without support, more complex behavioral health concerns might emerge. In 2020, approximately 5.2 million Veterans experienced a behavioral health condition. Additionally, more than 90% of those experiencing a substance use disorder did not receive treatment. Peer support groups and peer-based group therapy have proven to be effective in providing individuals with a positive environment to engage with other individuals who experience similar chronic illnesses/disorders. Peer support environments provide an opportunity for patients to engage in non-clinical, non-expert conversations to discuss shared experiences for support. The data below suggests that Veterans may be suffering in silence and that barriers to care (including stigma, social anxieties and physical limitations) exist. As shown in the subsequently mentioned studies (Section 6), VR peer support groups provide a setting for participants to have open, honest conversations and self-reports from study participants demonstrate that participants feel present and engaged during VR peer support sessions.





Pulmonary Rehabilitation

Lung diseases and chronic respiratory problems, particularly chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), are leading causes of death worldwide. ¹⁶ In the U.S., COPD is more prevalent among Veterans than the general civilian population largely due to Veterans' increased exposure to hazardous conditions and significantly higher rates of tobacco use. ¹⁷ In addition to general risk factors, Veterans living in rural areas—nearly a quarter of the total Veteran population—are at an even higher risk of developing and dying from COPD. Additionally, the aftermath of the COVID-19 pandemic has triggered a rising need for rehabilitation services for 'long COVID' patients, challenging the already strained capacity of existing pulmonary rehabilitation services. Such challenges underscore the pressing need for innovative solutions to health care delivery for this population. ¹⁸

Clinical Education

Medical and clinical education is the foundation for building strong practices among providers and for facilitating quality care delivery. There has been a significant increase in the number of schools utilizing VR simulation for their medical programs to enhance learning and understanding. For example, NYU's course, *Our Living Anatomy*, provides students with the opportunity to engage with virtual and photorealistic scanned cadavers through VR/AR exercises.¹⁹ This allows students to deepen their understanding of the human body while reducing risk to Veterans since they do not need to interact directly with human subjects. VR technology also provides an opportunity to enhance communication and interpersonal skills with Veterans. Often, Veterans suffer with debilitating and chronic conditions that may be hard to understand unless directly experienced. MPathic-VR, a VR education platform, is proving to be effective in helping students gain necessary empathy and communication skills.²⁰ It allows students to practice communication and experience simulated disease symptoms to deepen empathy among Veterans, which will ultimately enhance quality of care.²⁰

Clinical Training

Initial and on-going training for medical providers is vital in ensuring quality care is continuously delivered to our Veterans. VR training provides an opportunity for trainees to engage with content in virtually any setting, at any time, and often at a reduced cost when compared to traditional training methods. Standardization is important when training providers to ensure that care delivery for our Veterans is uniform, consistent, and effective. VR technology creates a standardized learning environment on-demand which is almost near impossible to achieve in traditional training models. Training frequently happens in facilities where situations may be impossible to replicate, or time-constraints may impede learning. Additionally, evidence also supports that VR technology is beneficial to assess and enhance medical providers' competencies as well. On-going training is vital to ensure providers are delivering the latest and best care to our Veterans to ensure their health, safety, and well-being.

Patient Education

Patient education helps improve patient health care outcomes through enhancing patient health literacy, increasing treatment adherence, and reducing stress and anxiety. VR education provides a platform for patients to interact with an immersive environment, as it relates to their illness or





treatment, to enhance knowledge and desensitize patients to their treatment plan. Patient education and clear communication from the provider can increase satisfaction, compliance, and result in positive health outcomes.²³ Providers delivering information through VR education increases retention of the information delivered. Additionally, patients who receive effective patient education are more likely to have an increased understanding of medical information and a greater sense of empowerment.²³ Additional research is needed to validate the applicability of VR education for patients; however, pilot studies have shown promising results for the future of VR use in enhancing patient health outcomes and experiences.

Palliative Care

The World Health Organization (WHO) estimates 56.8 million people require palliative care annually and these patients tend to experience very similar symptoms, like pain, fatigue, lack of energy, loss of appetite, and nervousness. ²⁴ The use of VR in adult palliative care is emerging, and studies are showing great promise of its use as a part of a holistic approach. ²⁵ The onset of the COVID pandemic highlighted a need when patients were dying in isolation, and VR was used to facilitate interactions between patients and families. ²⁶ VR interventions are generally intended to reduce depression and anxiety as well as manage pain and other symptoms. There are various methods of use in palliative care, from giving people virtual bike rides ²⁷ to creating a virtual environment of the patient's home. ²⁸

(4) VR Use for Rehabilitation

VRR is the application of VR programs in which patients practice behaviors while interacting with the simulation of an environment that imitates a physical presence in real or imagined worlds.²⁹ VRR can be conducted in a clinical setting or at home and encompasses modalities such as physical therapy and pain management. VRR shows promise for patient care because it presents patients with an immersive, engaging approach to accomplish the goal of improvement in performance.¹²

The following sections provide a summary of VR applications in rehabilitation, including a concise overview of the associated advantages and barriers. Included in the review of benefits are the results of a meta-analysis and literature review of VRR, referencing twenty-seven validated studies and 128 publications to aggregate data in order to understand VRR outcomes.

Additionally, eleven distinct clinical trials, analysis of multiple clinical trials, pilot studies, or qualitative analyses are detailed in Table 1 (Appendix A). Upon analysis, eight of these studies demonstrate positive outcomes for patients, highlighting the benefits and improvements associated with VR usage for rehabilitation. Of the two studies focused on provider feedback, both found that providers believed VRR is a positive addition to patient rehabilitation. One study, focused on patients with peripheral, central, or mixed vestibular disorders, revealed no significant differences when comparing VR interventions to traditional treatments. Notably, none of the studies reported negative outcomes, indicating that VR usage does not lead to detrimental effects or a lack of significant improvement for patients. Limitations in the analysis of studies and literature include minimal published studies and small patient sample sizes.





4.1 Benefits of VR Use for Rehabilitation

VR has emerged as a promising tool for addressing patient rehabilitation, offering both unique benefits when compared with traditional rehabilitation programs and potential challenges to implementation and for patients. By providing immersive experiences tailored to patients' specific rehabilitation needs, VR has the potential to enhance rehabilitation use cases. Additionally, the data collection capabilities that VR offers in rehabilitation programs allows for patients' progress to be collected and analyzed by clinicians in real-time and offers objective reporting metrics not previously available through traditional methods.

Increased Engagement: Patients often perceive VR programs as more enjoyable than traditional programs. Through integration of VR into the care pathway, gamification and interactive environments may lead patients to enjoy and engage with their experiences, increasing motivation to complete program.¹⁵

Improved Patient Outcomes: One study analyzed over 27 validated studies and 128 publications to compare patient outcomes in VRR versus traditional rehabilitation programs. The study concluded that patients in VR programs improved their physical abilities 0.397 standard deviations above comparison groups. Additionally, VRR that focused on gait and strength abilities demonstrated the largest improvement compared to traditional programs; VRR that focused on motor control abilities and balance demonstrated positive results but were marginally more effective than traditional programs; and VRR that focused on balance had similar outcomes to traditional methods.¹⁵

Increased Accessibility: Between 50% and 70% of patients who would benefit from rehabilitation programs do not receive therapy due to access barriers such as travel, time away from work or caregiver duties, or limited access in rural areas.³⁰ These barriers are particularly salient for individuals with low socioeconomic status or lack of health insurance. This population is overrepresented among patients with unmet physical therapy needs and who are at highest risk for poor functional and pain-related outcomes. The introduction of VRR for use in-home can reduce access burdens on patients.

Scalability of Remote Programs: For in-home VRR, instruction and safety monitoring can be executed independent of a therapist, providing the opportunity to distribute the same intervention to more patients. In-home VRR allows providers more time and resources to focus on patients with more intensive rehabilitation needs.¹²

Cost Savings for Patients: In-home VRR options for patients presents cost savings opportunities through reducing costs associated with travel and time off work for appointments.¹²

Cost Savings for Providers: High costs associated with supervised in-office rehabilitation programs, including cost of space and staff needed for sessions, can be reduced through the introduction of athome VRR.¹²

Enhanced Data Collection: VR systems have the capability to collect quantitative data on system utilization/compliance with prescribed rehabilitation protocol, accuracy of performing exercises, and sequential data monitoring of progression toward achieving rehabilitation goals using motion and pressure sensors. Data can be transmitted cumulatively and in real-time to both patients and care





providers. As of 2021, objective reporting regarding compliance with prescribed rehabilitation and objective measures of progress in functional improvement are extremely limited.¹²

Data-Driven Decision Making: Data collected through VR platforms can help clinicians evaluate which exercises are most effective in achieving specific goals and define the progress of highly compliant and motivated patients versus less motivated or compliant patients. For patients receiving VRR in-home, remote data collection enables providers to identify which patients derive benefit from or struggle with a remote intervention, prompting referral for tailored, in-person care if indicated.¹²

Standardization of Care: VRR enables clinicians to provide standardized rehabilitation protocols, controlled stimulus presentations and objective clinical progress and performance measures.³¹

Pain Management: VR interventions to educate patients pre- and post- surgery have demonstrated effectiveness in reducing pre-operative anxiety and post-operative overall and sensory pain in patients. ^{32,33} VR therapy may reduce pain-related anxiety, shorten the time patients think about pain, and alleviate acute and chronic pain. VR introduces a non-pharmacological modality to help patients manage pain. ³⁴

4.2 Barriers of VR Use for Rehabilitation

Safety Issues: In VR platforms, the completely immersive environment for patients wearing the VR headset to complete rehabilitation sessions does not allow patients to see their real environment, such as furniture, introducing the potential for injury. This disadvantage is primarily associated with in-home or unsupervised use and may be mitigated through non-clinical supervision or the utilization of a less fully immersive modality like augmented reality to allow users more awareness of their physical surroundings.³⁵

Perception in VR vs. Real Life: An experience in a VR world vs. real life is slightly different in terms of timing and the motions needed to achieve a goal (e.g., picking up a glass). Distance perception in a VR platform can alter patients' reaction time in VR situations when compared to real world situations.³⁶

Cybersickness: Cybersickness is a kind of motion sickness that may be experienced by people in VR environments. It may be characterized by discomfort, fatigue, nausea, and/or disorientation and arises from the discrepancy between a more vigorous motion perceived by vision and hearing and a weaker motion perceived by the vestibular system and proprioception. The frequency and severity of cybersickness depends on the device (head-mounted display (HMD) vs. non-wearable displays), the type of tasks (e.g., walking vs. driving), and the individual themselves.³⁵

Computer Vision Syndrome: VR may induce eyestrain-related issues such as eye fatigue and discomfort, dryness and redness, and reduced visual acuity, which falls under computer vision syndrome. These findings are more frequent when using HMDs, but this depends on the given display characteristics and length of time in the experience.³⁵

Accurate Cost-Benefit Analysis: Definitive cost-benefit analysis is still missing, and although the cost of VR devices has dropped significantly, the software and hardware management required is still demanding with regard to customizable VR experiences. The comprehensive application of VRR is foreseeable due to the increasing availability of low-cost VR devices and the possibility of personalizing





VR settings and delivering VR in-home; this actively contributes to reducing health care costs and improving rehabilitation outcomes through tailored rehabilitation at a distance.³⁵

(5) VR Use for Mental Health

VR has become an important tool for mental health care, particularly in exposure-based therapies that allow patients to safely confront feared situations within a safe and controlled environment. It has proven effective in treating a variety of mental health disorders, including PTSD, schizophrenia, and anxiety disorders. While the methodological quality of studies varies, VR's capacity to recreate real-world environments is harnessed to target exposure therapy mechanisms. Notably, one open clinical trial involving Veterans showed that 80% of treatment completers in a VRET sample experienced significant reductions in PTSD, anxiety and depression symptoms with improvements in their daily lives, which persisted at the three-month follow-up. With the increasing need for PTSD-effective treatment among military members and Veterans, VR-aided therapy can enhance treatment quality and capacity, addressing invisible war wounds and fostering improved societal health and military readiness.

The following provides a comprehensive summary of VR applications in mental health, including a concise overview of the associated advantages and barriers. Additionally, studies featuring 24 distinct clinical trials or therapies are detailed in Table 2 (Appendix B). Upon analysis, 22 of these studies demonstrate positive outcomes, highlighting the benefits and improvements associated with VR usage in mental health treatment. Three neutral studies (including one that also had positive results) reveal no significant differences or mixed results when comparing VR interventions to other treatments. Notably, none of the studies report negative outcomes, indicating that VR usage does not lead to detrimental effects or a lack of significant improvement in mental health treatment.

5.1 Benefits of VR Use for Mental Health

VR has emerged as a promising tool for addressing mental health issues in various populations, including Veterans, offering both unique benefits and potential challenges. By providing immersive and customizable experiences, VR has the potential to streamline, standardize, and revolutionize mental health care for Veterans, while also posing certain risks and limitations to consider for effective implementation.

Cost-Effective: Relative to other evidence-based practices, VR exposure therapy (VRET) can be more cost-effective. By comparison, VRET was 28.6% less expensive than the three-week intensive therapy protocol at University of Central Florida's nonprofit clinical research center and treatment clinic.⁴³

Increased Patient Engagement: VR can make therapy more engaging, meaningful, and interactive, which may encourage patients to be more invested in their treatment. Enjoyable methods have substantial appeal over traditional assessments.⁴⁶ In a particular study, 93.8% of health care providers reported that VR more effectively facilitated patient progress in treatment when compared to other methods, primarily due to its capacity to enhance patient engagement.⁴⁷

Reduced Stigma: VR therapy can be conducted in private settings, which may help reduce the stigma patients associate with seeking mental health care.⁴⁸





Potential to Reduce Patient Dropout Rates: Leveraging VR experiences for indications such as PTSD may contribute to a reduction in dropout rates. While normal exposure treatment programs average a 28% dropout rate, in one Intensive Outpatient Program (IOP) using VR, the dropout rate was 2%, with a 1% relapse rate at six months post-treatment.⁴³

Realistic Simulations for Treatment: VR can be particularly useful in treating phobias, anxiety disorders, and PTSD through gradual and controlled exposure to the source of distress. By creating virtual environments, individuals can engage in visual, auditory, and sometimes tactile cues, leading to emotional experiences that can induce physiological changes consistent with emotional responses observed in real-world scenarios.⁴⁶ This advantage is crucial in providing accurate assessments and simulating daily life experiences for patients, allowing patients to work through stressful situations in a controlled environment.⁴⁶

Customization: Programs can be modified to match individual needs, abilities, preferences, and pace, ensuring a more personalized experience. ⁴⁶ One study showed 87.5% of health care providers believe individualized VR treatment was a major factor in helping patients progress in treatment. ⁴⁵

5.2 Barriers of VR Use for Mental Health

Cybersickness: Some patients may experience symptoms like nausea, dizziness, or discomfort while using VR (dry eyes, eye fatigue, headaches, sweating), which could limit its acceptability.^{49,50}

Preoccupation and Addiction: Patients may become preoccupied or consumed by the VR environment, similar to internet game addiction. If patients with schizophrenia have impairment on reality testing, they may have delusional thinking in the VR environment.⁴⁸

Limitations in Technology: Current VR technology may not perfectly replicate real-life experiences, which could impact effectiveness or generalizability to real-life situations.⁴⁶

In-depth Training and Practice Prior to Clinical Use: Ensuring the ability to effectively troubleshoot glitches or malfunctions while maintaining competent clinical care is a potential disadvantage.⁴⁷ Although a potential disadvantage, one study showed a majority (58.8%) of surveyed health care providers did not find transitioning to VR for clinical treatment difficult, while 36.3% cited cost as the most common barrier.⁴⁵

(6) VR Use for Peer Support

Peer support is a valuable approach that provides individuals with the opportunity to connect with others who have shared experiences. Benefits of peer support and group-based therapeutic interventions include cohesiveness, imitative behavior, interpersonal learning, and validation among peers. Although peer support groups have proven to be effective in providing individuals with an opportunity to give and receive non-clinical, non-professional advice and shared experiences to other individuals with similar afflictions, these formats often yield low return rates among attendees. For example, one study highlighted that roughly 40% of patients with depression do not attend or dropout of group treatment due to reasons such as inaccessibility of the meeting (e.g., time and location) and patients feeling socially anxious in a group setting. The providing individuals with the opportunity of the meeting (e.g., time and location) and patients feeling socially anxious in a group setting.





VR has shown to be promising for providing opportunities for peers with shared experiences to connect in a virtual setting while still capturing the feel of in-person support. While research on the efficacy and fidelity of VR support groups continues to grow, preliminary studies highlight use of VR in group therapy settings (both adolescent and adult), chronic condition support groups (e.g., substance use disorder), and related support groups (e.g., alcoholics anonymous and narcotics anonymous). Although gaps exist in research on VR use in peer-support environments, several organizations have incorporated VR-based support groups into their care delivery models. For example, Yale School of Medicine researchers are conducting a pilot study where cancer patients can attend VR support groups and share their experiences in a safe and accessible setting. The following summary highlights the use of VR in peer support as well as an overview on associated advantages and barriers. Additionally, studies featuring six distinct clinical trials or therapies are detailed in Table 3 (Appendix C), and organizations hosting VR support groups are listed in Table 4 (Appendix D).

6.1 Benefits of VR Use for Peer Support

VR is a promising new application to provide individuals with an anonymous and in-person feel alternative for peer support groups. Peer support groups rely on peers with shared experiences but can be intimidating for individuals with social anxieties and may be hard to access. The information below describes the benefits of VR-based peer support groups and how integrating them into care delivery models can greatly benefit patients' health outcomes.

Provides Anonymity: VR-based support groups provide an opportunity for individuals to participate without having to share their actual identity. Avatars in VR platforms are generally customizable, so those operating the avatar can represent themselves however they wish. This provides a level of anonymity and encourages openness and willingness to share experiences.⁷⁵

Facilitates Community Building and Reduces Isolation: One study noted that those who benefit the most from VR group-based therapies are those that struggle to leave their house (either due to physical disabilities or social anxiety), and VR peer support programs create a sense of community while lessening social anxiety, isolation, and loneliness.¹³

Reduces Location Barriers: VR peer support provides an opportunity for individuals to join from various locations, increasing participation, retention, and flexibility with participants schedules. One study found that the use of VR support groups decreases the chances of needing to travel to a group, reducing the risk of physical discomfort, social unease, and risk of infection (as many support groups are held in hospitals).⁷⁵ Additionally, VR groups provided an opportunity for individuals in more remote locations or with lack of transportation the opportunity to participate from their respective area.⁷⁶

6.2 Barriers of VR Use for Peer Support

Cost: Some studies indicate the cost of VR support groups may be burdensome or expensive for providers and patients. One study found that the average cost of implementing each group therapy was \$13,283, excluding the cost of the actual hardware.¹³ The cost of the actual hardware (headset) can be costly as well which can be a financial barrier for those wishing to engage in VR support groups. However, VR is becoming more accessible and VR companies are creating solutions to cut the cost and increase access for VR support groups. For example, Innerworld, a VR platform, offers a peer-to-peer





counseling community on a subscription basis that can be paid either yearly or monthly for a total cost of \$199 and \$30, respectively.⁷⁷

Complexity of Technology: Users of VR require a level of competency when using VR technology to engage in support groups, especially when developing an avatar or navigating the virtual world or rooms. One study highlighted that, despite a thorough orientation course prior to use, users highlighted that a higher level of technology literacy is required to participate in this type of support platform. Additionally, VR support groups require an internet connection/Wi-Fi which may decrease the number of participants within the group. Although the complexity of VR technology may not be inherent to users, this serves as an opportunity to develop training programs for use prior to participants engaging in VR support groups.

Limited Empirical Data: There is a gap in research conducted to measure the efficacy, fidelity, and positive/negative impacts with using VR to engage in various support groups. Although this gap exists, there are several organizations/universities currently conducting VR support groups. For example, the Adolescent and Young Adult (AYA) Oncology Clinic at Yale New Haven Hospital is conducting a pilot study/support group for cancer patients which has been yielding very promising results. 74 Innerworld is also conducting pilot launches of peer-to-peer support groups for individuals to engage with each other in a virtual, non-medical environment free from professional counseling directed at providing an opportunity for peer engagement in a non-judgmental manner. 77 Since launching this platform, Innerworld is in the process of conducting three randomized-control trial studies to highlight additional evidence related to the impact of immersive environments for peer support. Lastly, TRIPP, a VR-based wellness platform, is conducting a study to measure the effects of VR wellness tools with mobile-based recovery support. The study combined mindfulness-based VR experiences with a recovery community and certified peer recovery coaching. 78 This study sheds light on participant experiences and is being used to inform further a phase 2 trial examining the efficacy of this platform, which is currently in the planning stages.⁷⁸ Despite promising outlooks on the use of VR, more research highlighting the success and advantages of VR support groups will help support the intervention's applicability in the field.

Inaccurate Representation in Virtual World: Users tended to opt for avatars that most closely represented their individual selves.⁷⁶ If a VR support group platform does not have an avatar that closely represents a patient's outward appearance, this may cause adverse feelings for the patient and discourage them from participating again. Additionally, therapists were worried that if patients selected an avatar that was not a close representation of themselves, they could risk not treating the actual patient, which could prevent forming trusting relationships in the group.⁷³

(7) VR Use for Pulmonary Rehabilitation

Emerging research underscores the potential of leveraging innovative technologies, such as VR, for improving pulmonary rehabilitation (PR) outcomes. Traditional methods, such as in-person sessions and group exercises, often pose barriers to Veterans undergoing treatment such as lack of transport, fatigue, and inconvenience. Neterans with mobility or fatigue issues can find attending these sessions challenging. However, VR programs, adaptable to seated or low-intensity exercises, offer an accessible, comfortable, and engaging rehabilitation experience, especially for patients with severe COPD. These VR





programs allow Veterans to maintain continuity of care even post-discharge from a medical center, an essential aspect of effective rehabilitation. This remotely supervised approach could not only help enhance compliance with pulmonary rehabilitation, but also serve as a viable alternative to traditional programs, offering a promising solution for both 'long COVID' patients and Veterans struggling with COPD. While promising, the exploration of immersive VR in pulmonary rehabilitation is still limited, and existing studies often suffer from small sample sizes.

The following offers a summary of the benefits and challenges associated with VR usage in pulmonary rehabilitation. Out of the six studies in Table 5 (Appendix E) that specifically involve immersive VR use in PR, each one yields positive results and reports minimal, if any, drawbacks. The benefits of VR in this domain highlight its capacity to provide engaging and effective rehabilitation experiences. However, these insights are based on a very limited volume of research. The challenges primarily revolve around the need for additional studies and the limited availability of content related to immersive virtual reality using head-mounted displays.⁸⁷ Overall, the existing evidence does accentuate the positive impact and untapped potential of VR in PR, while also acknowledging the need for further exploration and improvement.

7.1 Benefits of VR Use for Pulmonary Rehabilitation

Improved Patient Motivation and Engagement:⁸⁸ VR shows potential in improving patients' motivation and engagement, which can help maintain the benefits of rehabilitation over a longer period. Pulmonary rehabilitation programs often involve long-term, repetitive exercises and behavioral changes.

Maintaining motivation and engagement is essential to ensure consistent participation in these programs. Patient motivation and engagement are closely tied to adherence to treatment plans.

Patients who are motivated and engaged are more likely to stick to their rehabilitation program, take their medications as prescribed, and follow other recommended lifestyle modifications.

Potential for Improved Exercise Capacity: Patients undergoing PR through VR have reported increased strength, mobility, and flexibility, leading to less breathlessness, quicker recovery times, and enhanced cardiovascular fitness enabling longer walking durations.⁸⁹ Another semi-immersive virtual reality study showed a significant improvement in exercise capacity assessed before and after training, comparable to improvements typically seen in standard PR programs.⁹⁰ Additionally, patients report greater breath awareness, improved breathing control, and reduced anxiety allowing them to feel more confident in their ability to safely exercise.⁹¹ According to a preprint systematic review, the promising application of incorporating gamification and immersive environments shows significant potential. While the majority of the studies are not fully immersive, VR approaches demonstrated significant benefits in increasing exercise capacity.⁹²

Customizable for Patient Needs: ⁹³ Providers may adapt VR systems for pulmonary rehabilitation for specific needs of COPD patients, providing an individualized approach to rehabilitation.

 Adaptive Difficulty Levels - VR systems allow for the customization of exercise difficulty, ensuring that the intensity of the workouts aligns with the individual patient's capacity and progression. This tailored approach ensures the patient's rehabilitation regimen is at an appropriate and safe level, which may help improve their adherence to the program.





Incorporating Specific Rehab Protocols - VR systems can incorporate standard PR protocols, such
as specific physical training exercises or teaching breathing techniques. By simulating these
practices in a virtual environment, VR can provide patients with an individualized and interactive
means of learning and implementing these protocols, potentially increasing their engagement
and understanding.

Remote Rehabilitation:⁹³ With the need for effective home-based rehabilitation highlighted by the COVID-19 pandemic, VR offers a promising solution that can provide continuity of care without requiring patients to physically go to hospitals or clinical care facilities. PR in VR makes it easier for patients to consistently engage in their exercises, as they can perform them from home on their own schedule, removing barriers like transportation, scheduling conflicts, or feeling too ill to travel.

Real Time Monitoring:⁸⁸ VR systems can integrate real-time monitoring of patients' physical performance, using embedded sensors. This can provide immediate feedback and adjustments tailored to each patient's performance, ensuring a more personalized and efficient PR program. Real-time monitoring of patients' physiological data can also provide patients with a sense of security and reassurance, as further noted below.

Remote Supervision Capabilities for Patient Safety: VR use in PR offers remote supervision where patients' physiological data (HR and oxygen levels) are continuously tracked and monitored by health practitioners. ⁸⁹ This real-time supervision alleviates patients' fears of exacerbation during at-home exercises, resulting in heightened feelings of security, increased confidence and enhanced self-management of their condition. It also helps patients avoid overexerting themselves and contributes to a more effective exercise routine.

Cost-Effective Solution:⁸⁹ Compared to previous PR methods, VR could provide a more cost-effective way to deliver PR to a vast majority of COPD patients nationwide.

7.2 Barriers of VR Use for Pulmonary Rehabilitation

Despite the existence of barriers, studies indicate that VR utilization can provide a positive and engaging rehabilitation experience for patients with pulmonary-related issues, carrying potential improvements in their physical capacity.

Lack of studies: Currently, there is a limited body of research, particularly on immersive VR in pulmonary rehabilitation. While emerging studies are encouraging, larger and more robust studies are necessary to validate and build upon these initial findings.

Limited Immersive Content: Much of existing research focuses on non-immersive VR platforms like Wii and Kinect, rather than fully immersive VR experiences.

Discomfort:⁸⁶ Depending on the type of VR headset, some patients may find that the weight of the head-mounted-device (HMD) is a source of discomfort, leading to dissatisfaction. Sweating induced by the headset can also be a negative aspect of the VR experience.

Needs for Technological Improvements:⁸⁹ Some programs could use technological improvements, including app stability, enhanced graphics (minor), and additional control features like fast-forward and pause buttons.





(8) VR Use for Clinical Education

The use of virtual reality has been gaining popularity among educators over the past few years. Educators use VR-based education due to its ability to engage a larger audience in a more practical and immersive manner. Technology enhances the way we communicate, research, and learn. VR technology provides an opportunity for students to learn in a more practical environment while reinforcing classroom learning. VR technology transforms medical education, as it provides a bridge between information from the classroom to a realistic environment, which is shown to be more effective than traditional methods and safe for students and patients alike.⁹⁶

The following offers a summary of the benefits and challenges associated with VR usage in clinical education. Out of the seven studies in Table 6 (Appendix F) that specifically involve immersive VR use in clinical education, each one yields positive results and reports minimal, if any, drawbacks. The benefits of VR in this domain highlight its capacity to provide engaging and effective clinical experiences for students to apply their knowledge. However, these insights are based on a limited volume of research. The challenges primarily revolve around the need for additional empirical studies and the limited availability of content related to VR technology yielding greater knowledge and skills comprehension compared to traditional methods.⁹⁷

8.1 Benefits of VR Use for Clinical Education

Application of Learning: VR technology allows medical students to apply their learning in the classroom to a virtual environment to enhance understanding and skills. For example, medical students devote time to understanding human physiology as it pertains to medical practice. Textbooks do not allow for hands-on learning and therefore can be limited in what they convey, and the traditional use of cadavers can have many barriers as well. VR allows students a more versatile experience than a cadaver by going from the skin layer, down to the bone and back again. Learners have an opportunity to not only see the individual components of the human body, but also understand how they interact with each other and the relationships between the muscles, nerves and organs. Many schools have begun implementing VR-based anatomy classes. For example, NYU offers a course, *Our Living Anatomy*, which includes photorealistic scanned cadavers and digital atlases, use of NYU's radiology record system, lectures from NYU Langone surgical faculty, three-dimensional printed structures and faculty creation of three-dimensional models and VR/AR exercises. ¹⁹

Observation and Peer Interaction: VR technology can be used to educate both the student using the device and other students in the class. In a study by Muhling et al., while one student actively participated in the VR scenario, classmates watched from the first-person perspective on a monitor and were able to verbally assist in the scenario. While the active participants tended to receive more learning benefit from the experience than the observers, members of both groups reported benefiting from the experience. ⁹⁹

Social Skills: VR technology provides an opportunity for students to practice bedside manners and necessary communication skills when interacting with patients. Delivering news, whether good or bad, to patients is a vital skill set that is often not gained in the classroom. VR technology provides an opportunity for students to interact with virtual patients and receive feedback on how their words and





body language were translated to deliver better care when in the field. One study, conducted by Kron et al. found that students who learned with MPathic-VR (a VR education platform for communication skills) showed significantly more improvement in their intercultural and interprofessional communication performance, as well as higher composite scores on the OSCE, than computer-based learning-trained students.²⁰ Additionally, students trained with MPathic-VR reported more positive attitudes, experiences, and valued the immediate feedback and teaching of nonverbal communication skills.²⁰

Patient Experience and Empathy: Medical school education places a strong emphasis on understanding the human body, diagnosis, and treatment. However, an important factor in patient care is understanding the patient's experience, which is challenging to teach in a classroom. Patients may experience physical limitations due to their illness that the provider may not be able to empathize with having not experienced it themselves, outside of a textbook. VR technology provides an opportunity for students to understand their patient's experience. For example, Li et al. proposed introducing learners to realistic scenarios while operating under a simulation of having Parkinson's disease and having the learners complete specified tasks under the effects of a tremor. This type of simulation can help medical students gain better perspective on a patient's experience with an illness or disease to enhance care delivery.

Increased Confidence and Self-Efficacy: Use of VR educational programs has also been shown to have a positive impact on the perceived competence of medical students. For example, studies have reported increased confidence in skills, such as performing CT scans, managing diabetic emergencies, treating sepsis patients, and making improvements to stroke management following VR experiences. Increases in self-efficacy have been reported in students who received VR educational programs regarding tracheostomy care skills and oral health care. ¹⁰¹

8.2 Barriers of VR Use for Clinical Education

Limited Empirical Evidence: While many schools have begun implementing VR technology for education purposes, there still exists a gap in evidence showing the effectiveness of VR education. For example, Loue et al. proposed a novel idea for enhancing empathy among medical students, however, no evidence exists on the effectiveness of this type of simulation. Although VR education is showing promising application in various medical schools, little evidence exists that highlights VR technology as more effective in delivering education when compared to current models. Additional research is needed to better understand if, and to what extent, skills learned in a virtual environment transfer to real-life functional settings and if it is more effective than current models.

Realistic Virtual Patients and Interactions: Despite advancements in technology and AI processing, avatars in VR still lack some common and key human characteristics, such as nonverbal cues. This creates a challenge when training medical students to deliver medical news or enhance empathy. There are many complexities of language processing and facial expressions, which may be best represented by a human patient, rather than virtual.²¹ Additionally, high-fidelity simulators (full body automated avatars designed to provide realistic tactile, auditory and visual stimuli) currently exist and facilitate students with learning hands on application.¹⁰⁰ However, these simulations often lack emotional relay during interactions. Further research is needed to understand how students can learn social skills through VR as well.





(9) VR Use for Training

VR-based training is used as an effective and efficient avenue for equipping providers (both aspiring and current) with necessary tools and skills to prepare them for the field. VR technology has transformed medical education by providing students and providers with an avenue to practice their skills in a realistic environment and learn from their first-hand experience. One study conducted by Zhao et al. found that VR improved post-intervention anatomy test scores when compared with other types of teaching methods. ¹⁰⁴ Similar to most training, standardization is key to ensure learners receive the same information to equip them for practice. Practical and skill-based training can often yield non-uniformed delivery of information as they rely on the trainer to provide the education based on their skillset and knowledge. VR technology facilitates a standardized learning environment in a cost effective manner that can be delivered on-demand with few necessary resources. ²¹ In addition to a number of studies highlighting the success of VR training for medical studies and providers to learn and engage with new techniques, evidence also supports that VR technology is beneficial to assess and enhance medical providers competencies as well. ²² Although plenty of studies show VR technology is an effective training method, it is still emerging, and additional research is needed to assess barriers and gaps that may exist.

The following offers a summary of the benefits and challenges associated with VR usage in training. Out of the six studies in Table 7 (Appendix G) that specifically involve immersive VR use in training, each one yields positive results and reports minimal, if any, drawbacks. The benefits of VR in this domain highlight its capacity to provide practical and skill-based training necessary for medical providers. However, these insights are based on a very limited volume of research. The challenges primarily revolve around the need for additional studies highlighting the improved learning and benefits for VR training compared to traditional training methods.

9.1 Benefits of VR Use for Training

Clinical Experience: VR training offers providers the opportunity to experience virtual situations within the clinical context without having to be physically on site at a facility. VR provides an opportunity to customize various scenarios. It can create dangerous or difficult situations that are hard to recreate in real life or occur too infrequently to allow sufficient practice and experience. ^{109,110}

Safety while practicing and decreased risk to patients: Typical training for providers requires skills practice on actual patients, while VR technology allows providers to train in a near-real environment with no patient involvement. For example, Lin et al. identified that bone surgery, for example, requires a high level of experience and ability to perceive the necessary amount of force. VR training and tactical surgery with feedback can be a safe, repeatable, and cost-effective method comparatively.¹¹¹

Flexibility: Providers and medical students have busy schedules with various responsibilities, and VR technology allows both groups to access a clinical learning environment at any time. ²¹ VR technology creates an opportunity for learners to pick up a head set and engage with a training in nearly any environment. Allowing flexible training options for providers helps to ensure they are acquiring the necessary skills and knowledge while reducing schedule constraint-related stress.





Resource Utilization: VR technology training requires significantly less resources than traditional training and education models. This relieves facilities of the cost, time, and space burden often associated with training providers in the medical field.

- Cost Effective: VR technology can often yield high upfront costs considering the average price of a VR headset, associated software, and laptop. However, one study conducted by Farra et al., found that although the upfront cost associated with VR training is comparatively more than the upfront cost of traditional training modalities, the initial investment of VR training is spread across a significantly higher number of trainees, yielding lower average cost per trainee.¹⁰⁸
- Free up physical space: VR technology training can be engaged with in almost any environment.
 Medical training requires the learner to be on-site engaging with medical scenarios.
 Additionally, many medical centers will host training-based days or send providers to other locations to receive training which can place a financial burden and staffing-shortage at the facility. VR Technology eliminates this challenge and allows providers to engage with learning in any space.²¹
- Free up faculty time: Traditional training models require a faculty or attending physician to be
 present while delivering the education. The intended audience can independently operate VR
 technology. While there are special use cases which may dictate an additional physician or
 faculty member to be present, the requirement is far less when compared to traditional training
 models.²¹

Standardization: Standardization is vital to ensure providers are well equipped when faced with medical scenarios in the real world. In real world medical scenarios, practicing providers have to make quick and decisive calls that will either positively or negatively impact their patient. Additionally, medical scenarios vary, on multiple levels, from one patient to the next. Unlike real world medical scenarios, VR training scenarios are repeatable, which allows providers to learn more effectively and make mistakes safely to improve performance.²¹

Data Monitoring and Analysis: VR Technology training also has the potential to capture relevant data for providers engaging with the system. This can be effective when looking at practice skills among providers, encouraging engagement, and identifying performance gaps or barriers among staff to increase patient care and delivery.²¹

9.2 Barriers of VR Use for Training

Real-Time Feedback: Most VR technology headsets engage directly with the laptop they are connected to. This interface often lacks the ability to receive real-time feedback as each training session is individualized. Lack of real-time feedback may negatively impact the learner's experience and ability to gain necessary corrective considerations. Although some devices may lack this feedback loop, institutions who have implemented VR technology for training have been working to reduce the gap. For example, Massachusetts General Hospital has recently implemented the PrecisionOS system which allows the professor to see exactly what the trainee is seeing and doing, giving valuable insight. 112

Limited Research: Although many studies have shown VR technology is an effective form of education for medical providers, gaps still exist in the evidence. This is still a relatively new model of training which





contributes to the spaces in research available. Most evidence highlights VR technology effectiveness in surgical and psychomotor skills (i.e., anatomy and physiology, surgical techniques, virtual worlds, etc.). Although these types of training are necessary for many providers, there is limited information on the use of VR technology for nonsurgical/psychomotor skills which are equally as important in the medical field.

Technology Literacy: Although technology has rapidly developed and become a key component in our society, there still exists a technology literacy gap between older and newer generations. A provider's unfamiliarity with technology can create a challenge when engaging with VR training. Those who are unfamiliar with technology may be reluctant to use VR training, which can negatively impact facility-wide patient care and full adoption of the training. ¹⁰⁵

Accessibility Issues: VR technology has been touted as a means for making training more accessible, but research has not examined how it may exclude certain types of learners, such as those with disabilities that may make VR education ineffective. ¹¹⁰

(10) VR Use for Patient Education

Health care organizations continuously seek innovative technologies with the goal of encouraging patients to take an active role in managing their health. For example, many health care organizations adopted online portals to provide telecommunication with their providers. Although patients are encouraged to take a more active role in their health, much of the information presented is complex, or delivered in a manner that is difficult for the patient to interpret, leading to poor adherence and health outcomes. There are many barriers that may impact a patient's understanding, including health literacy of the patient, the provider's ability to deliver complex information in a digestible manner, and stress and/or anxiety related to their treatment. Considering barriers to treatment adherence and recent advances in technology, many organizations seek new avenues, such as VR education, to enhance patient care and experience with their providers.

Initial analysis of VR training and education highlights it to be an effective format for training providers. The effectiveness of VR training extends beyond provider training and can be a beneficial tool to facilitate patient education as well. Patient care is highly impacted by provider interaction and health care literacy, adherence, and maintenance. Through VR education, patients can develop valuable tools while enhancing their knowledge of their condition to increase their chances for successful health outcomes.

The following offers a summary of the benefits and challenges associated with VR usage in patient education. Out of the ten studies in Table 8 (Appendix H) that specifically involve immersive VR use in patient education, each one yields positive results and reports minimal, if any, drawbacks. The benefits of VR in this domain highlight its capacity to provide effective health care delivery and education experiences for patients to enhance their knowledge and interactions with providers and care. However, these insights are based on a limited volume of research. The challenges primarily revolve around the need for additional empirical studies and the limited availability of content related to VR technology yielding greater knowledge and comprehension compared to traditional methods.





10.1 Benefits of VR Use for Patient Education

Improved Health Literacy: VR education increases a patient's knowledge relative to their illness or chronic condition. Patients who understand their illness and treatment plan have improved health outcomes as well as a higher rate of treatment adherence. However, medical information is often complex, and patients can be easily confused or misunderstand the information being delivered. For example, one review found that 60% of patients misunderstood the information provided to them concerning their prescribed medication following a consultation. VR has shown to help with cognitive recall and can enhance the patient's understanding when interacting with their provider concerning their treatment plan. In a study of patients with congenital heart disease (CHD) aimed at measuring experiences and perceptions using VR for their transition education, researchers found patients enjoyed using the platform and found it helpful with understanding their heart lesion and surgery. This study highlights how VR can enhance understanding complex medical treatments while still being a positive interaction for the patient.

Treatment Adherence: VR education facilitates an interactive scenario for the patient to immerse themselves in specific to their illness. Additionally, VR interactions improve retention and recall in memory. Research shows that learning through self-driven and interactive activities enhances retention of information. Since VR immerses patients into an interactive environment, it has the potential to enhance deeper understanding of the information being delivered, ultimately increasing the chances for treatment adherence.

Stress and Anxiety Reduction: Patients may experience stress and anxiousness when interacting with their provider or comprehending their illness and treatment plan. One multi-study literature review on patients using VR for education found that 13 of the 18 studies reviewed highlighted that levels of anxiety, distress, and systolic blood pressure significantly decreased in the intervention groups, when compared to the control groups, in both pediatric and adult patients. This reduction could be due to patients having an opportunity to interact with a virtual environment that mimics their reality and increased knowledge concerning their treatment plan, reducing the amount of unknowns. This can help alleviate secondary symptoms of patients who experience psychological distress when interacting with their provider and treatment plan.

10.2 Barriers of VR Use for Patient Education

Limited Research and Application: VR use for patient education within health care is relatively new and evolving. Most research shows promising application for the use of VR to enhance patient experience, however, more evidence-based intervention studies are needed to further understand the benefits and limitations. Given VR use for patient education is novel, additional research could help to expand its implementation in the health care field and enhance patient experience.

Lack of Validation: Of the studies that currently exist researching the applicability of VR/AR use in patient education, most, if not all, collect data for applicability analysis through asking patients to fill out a post-intervention survey. Additionally, these surveys are developed by the investigators themselves and often not validated or assessed within the study population. Further research should be conducted to validate the questionnaires being used, and additional studies should focus less on self-reported data to highlight applicability. For example, future studies could focus on patient treatment





plan retention as a measure opposed to self-report interaction data to highlight feasibility and care delivery enhancement. This could help enhance the use of VR/AR for patient education, as well as identify gaps and/or barriers.

(11) VR Use for Palliative Care

Various ways to offer VR are becoming more widespread in palliative care (PC) world-wide. While much of the research consists of survey data and case studies, there are meta-analyses, systematic reviews, and feasibility studies that show VR is a promising tool and popular with patients, families, and staff alike. This emerging evidence base mostly consists of small samples of adult cancer patients and other adult patients with advanced diseases, but there are some samples using adult patients with dementia, children, and adolescents.¹²⁸

The following offers a summary of the benefits and challenges associated with VR usage in palliative care based on the most rigorous studies available at this time. Out of the 9 studies in Table 9 (Appendix I) that specifically involve the use of VR in palliative care, each one yields positive results and reports minimal adverse effects. The benefits of VR in this domain highlight its capacity to provide patients with an escape from pain as well as more positive emotional experiences. However, these insights are based on studies with less rigorous research methods. The challenges primarily revolve around the need for more randomized controlled trials as the trend continues. There are side effects of VR that need to be considered for patients, as well as a need to customize the technology according to patient needs.

11.1 Benefits of VR Use for Palliative Care

Feasibility: In a systematic review, Vasudevan et al. contend that VR in palliative care is feasible due to promising results of patient engagement and satisfaction as well as user willingness to try VR again after their initial use. ²⁵ Burridge et al. mentioned the need for larger scale evaluation of feasibility. ¹²⁹

Cost Effectiveness: As mentioned previously, health care systems have an increasing number of options for VR software and hardware, and it is possible to reduce software development costs by using readymade VR software development kits and game engines. Headsets can be used for multiple people when cleaned appropriately, making them cheaper than relative medical treatments. More studies reviewing cost effectiveness/cost implications need to be conducted. ^{128,129}

Simulations for Treatment: One study used a large screen TV that simulated a bike path ²⁷ while another used one showing underwater sea exploration ("VR Blue"). ¹³¹ Others use avatars to reconstruct self and identity. ¹³² There are no rigorous studies comparing certain simulation environments, but Austin et al. compared the difference between 2D and 3D technology and found no difference in patient experience. ¹³³

Customization: Many studies discuss creating a safe space for patients based on different levels of mobility ²⁵ while others are beginning to explore "personalization", meaning they tailor the VR experience to each patient based on a series of responses to an interview. ¹³⁴ The latter study was a randomized controlled trial where those assigned to the control group were given a VR experience that was the same across participants (except the researchers asked if there were any phobias to avoid) were





compared to the test group that received a personalized version of the VR experience. The authors found no significant difference in the two groups' experiences. Finally, some researchers combined the VR experience with a musical soundtrack selected by each patient in conjunction with a music therapist and received positive feedback, although there was not a control group for comparison. ¹³⁰

Emotional Well-Being: A meta-analysis of 5 studies found that VR demonstrated statistically significant improvements in depression and psychological well-being. ¹²⁸ In a study where patients were assigned to a test group because of anxiety or pain (see pain reduction section below), there was a 40% reduction in anxiety in 28 patients. ¹²⁹

Facilitates Connection to Family/Reduces Isolation: Palliative cancer patients may require inpatient hospital care for medical reasons. In a systematic, integrative review of VR in palliative care, Carmont and McIlfatrick note that the progression of advanced disease and impending mortality can exacerbate disconnection through the onset of anticipatory grief, at a time when support and connection is arguably most vital. ^{135,136} Thus, Carmont and McIlfatrick conclude that VR can enhance connection between families, patients, and healthcare professionals. ¹³⁵ VR can also provide an approximation to the individuals' home environment. ²⁸

Pain Reduction: Despite current standards of care, pain management in palliative care continues to be a symptom that is the most difficult to control compared to all other symptoms. ^{24,137} A systematic review of research by Canfield et al. contends that 9 articles found VR to be an effective intervention for reducing pain. ²⁴ In a randomized controlled trial, Groninger et al. assigned participants to receive either a single 10-minute VR session (intervention) or a single 10-minute 2D guided imagery (active control). The authors found significant pain reduction during, immediately after, and one hour after the intervention. Both groups showed a decrease in pain scores, but the VR group showed a greater improvement that was statistically significant and persisted up to 24 hours post intervention. The research suggests that VR seems to be a feasible and effective tool for pain relief as an approach to total pain and symptom therapy. ¹³⁸

11.2 Barriers of VR Use for Palliative Care

Side Effects: Reports of headaches, dry eyes, and nausea, like in all environments utilizing VR, are rare but do happen. ¹³⁷ Austin et al. mentions the relative lack of cybersickness as a support to warrant larger clinical studies. ¹³³

No Guidelines for Dosage in Literature: There is a large gap in the literature regarding dosage of VR according to a systematic review conducted by Martin et al.¹³⁹ Brungardt et al. in a pilot implementation study did discuss dosage in terms of length and frequency of VR sessions, although it was a small sample size. The researchers received feedback from patients that they would prefer to have options choosing their own frequency and length of session based on the time of day, how they are feeling, and the amount of hospital intervention received the day of VR participation.¹³⁰

Uncomfortable/Cumbersome Equipment: Headphones and other equipment can be difficult to maneuver for palliative care patients. Four studies reported difficulties in using virtual reality, including difficulty wearing the headset at a comfortable position, difficulty making mouse movements,





involuntary keyboard strokes, difficulties getting used to the button configuration of the remote controller, and not being able to see the image clearly. 128

Gaps in Research: There are substantial gaps in research on the use of VR in palliative care. There have only been a couple of randomized controlled trials in the past few years, and most of the other research has not evaluated dosage of VR. The majority of studies are conducted from the patient's point of view, and there are few available that have been conducted from the families' and healthcare professionals'. ¹³⁵ In order to better provide literature to propel the field, further research should determine the extent of VR efficacy among patients, families, and healthcare professionals in such settings. ¹³⁵ Future research ought to include if and to what extent VR could reduce the necessity of pharmacological pain relief. ¹³⁷ More research needs to be done to evaluate certain customizable options needed. ¹³⁵





(12) References

- 1. Virtual Reality In Healthcare: Where's The Innovation? | TechCrunch. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://techcrunch.com/2015/09/16/virtual-reality-in-healthcare-wheres-the-innovation/
- 2. Virtual Reality in Healthcare Market Size, Share | Growth [2029]. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.fortunebusinessinsights.com/industry-reports/virtual-reality-vr-in-healthcare-market-101679
- 3. Bellini H, Chen W, Sugiyama M, Shin M, Alam S, Takayama D. Profiles in Innovation: Virtual and augmented reality understanding the race for the next computing platform. *The Goldman Sachs Group, Inc.* Published online 2016.
- 4. Snoswell AJ, Snoswell CL. Immersive Virtual Reality in Health Care: Systematic Review of Technology and Disease States. *JMIR Biomed Eng 2019;4(1):e15025 https://biomedeng.jmir.org/2019/1/e15025*. 2019;4(1):e15025. doi:10.2196/15025
- 5. Virtual Reality (VR) in Medicine: Top 10 Use Cases | LIGHT-IT. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://light-it.net/blog/virtual-reality-in-medicine/
- 6. Driving Down Healthcare Costs with AR and VR Technology. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.eos-intelligence.com/perspectives/life-sciences/driving-down-healthcare-costs-with-ar-and-vr-technology/
- 7. Virtual Reality Simulations In Healthcare. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.forbes.com/sites/forbestechcouncil/2022/01/24/virtual-reality-simulations-in-healthcare/?sh=63aca845382a
- 8. Tyng CM, Amin HU, Saad MNM, Aamir SMalik. The Effectiveness of Virtual Reality Soft Skills Training in the Enterprise. A Study. *Pwc*. Published online 2022:1-74. https://www.pwc.com/us/en/services/consulting/technology/emerging-technology/assets/pwc-understanding-the-effectiveness-of-soft-skills-training-in-the-enterprise-a-study.pdf
- 9. Baniasadi T, Ayyoubzadeh SM, Mohammadzadeh N. Challenges and practical considerations in applying virtual reality in medical education and treatment. *Oman Med J.* 2020;35(3):1-10. doi:10.5001/omj.2020.43
- 10. VA.gov. Veterans Affairs. www.rehab.va.gov. https://www.rehab.va.gov/PT/index.asp#:~:text=In 2019%2C Physical Therapists treated
- 11. Supporting the Behavioral Health Needs of Our Nation's Veterans | SAMHSA. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.samhsa.gov/blog/supporting-behavioral-health-needs-our-nations-veterans
- 12. Reilly C, Greeley A, Jevsevar D, Gitajn I. Virtual reality-based physical therapy for patients with lower extremity injuries: feasibility and acceptability. *OTA Int.* 2021;4(2). doi:10.1097/OI9.000000000000132
- 13. Marshall J, Devane N, Talbot R, et al. A randomised trial of social support group intervention for people with aphasia: A Novel application of virtual reality. *PLoS One*. 2020;15(9):e0239715. doi:10.1371/JOURNAL.PONE.0239715
- 14. Mobbs MC, Bonanno GA. Beyond war and PTSD: The crucial role of transition stress in the lives of military veterans. *Clin Psychol Rev.* 2018;59:137-144. doi:10.1016/j.cpr.2017.11.007





- 15. Howard MC. A meta-analysis and systematic literature review of virtual reality rehabilitation programs. *Comput Human Behav.* 2017;70:317-327. doi:10.1016/J.CHB.2017.01.013
- 16. World Health Organization. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). Published March 2023. Accessed June 15, 2023. https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/chronic-obstructive-pulmonary-disease-(copd)
- 17. Editorial Staff. Veterans Living in Rural Areas are More at Risk for COPD. American Lung Association. Published 2021. Accessed June 15, 2023. https://www.lung.org/blog/rural-veterans-risk-of-copd
- 18. Daynes E, Gerlis C, Singh SJ. The Demand for Rehabilitation Following COVID-19: A Call to Service Providers. *Physiotherapy (United Kingdom)*. 2021;113:A1-A3. doi:10.1016/j.physio.2021.05.004
- NYU Langone Health. Virtual & Augmented Reality. NYU. Accessed July 8, 2023. https://med.nyu.edu/departments-institutes/innovations-medical-education/edx-program/virtual-augmented-reality
- 20. Kron FW, Fetters MD, Scerbo MW, et al. Using a Computer Simulation for Teaching Communication Skills: A Blinded Multisite Mixed Methods Randomized Controlled Trial. *Patient Educ Couns*. 2017;100(4):748-759. doi:10.1016/J.PEC.2016.10.024
- 21. Pottle J. Virtual Reality and the Transformation of Medical Education. *Future Healthc J.* 2019;6(3):181. doi:10.7861/FHJ.2019-0036
- 22. Samadbeik M, Yaaghobi D, BASTANI P, Abhari S, Rezaee R, Garavand A. The Applications of Virtual Reality Technology in Medical Groups Teaching. *J Adv Med Educ Prof.* 2018;6(3):123. Accessed July 8, 2023. /pmc/articles/PMC6039818/
- 23. Urlings J, Sezer S, Bartels R, Maal T, Boogaarts J, Henssen D. The role and effectiveness of augmented reality in patient education: A systematic review of the literature. *Patient Educ Couns*. 2022;105:1917-1927. doi:10.1016/j.pec.2022.03.005
- 24. Canfield, J., Man, N., Suleiman, A., Oginga, I, & Valentz, R. The effectiveness of virtual reality for pain management among palliative care patients. *Nursing Undergraduate Work*. 2022;14. https://digitalshowcase.oru.edu/nurs_undergrad_work/14.
- 25. Vasudevan, A., Cao, Y., Gough, P., & Ahmadpour, N. (2023). Enrichment through virtual reality for palliative care: A scoping review. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/374417104_Enrichment_through_virtual_reality_for_palliative_care_A_scoping_review
- 26. Wang, SSY, Teo, WZW, Teo, WZY, & Chai, YW. (2020). Virtual reality as a bridge in palliative care during COVID-19. Journal of Palliative Medicine, 23(6), 756. https://doi.org/10.1089/jpm.2020.0212
- 27. Kabir, M., Rice, J.L., Bush, S.H., Lawlor, P.G., Webber, C., Grassau, P.A., Ghaedi, B., Dhuper, M., & Hackbusch, R. A mixed-methods pilot study of 'LIFEView' audiovisual technology: Virtual travel to support well-being and quality of life in palliative and end-of-life patients. *Palliative Medicine*. 2020;34(7);954-965. https://doi.org/10.1177/0269216320918514





- 28. Gerlach C, Greinacher A, Alt-Epping B, Wrzus C. My virtual home: needs of patients in palliative cancer care and content effects of individualized virtual reality a mixed methods study protocol. *BMC Palliat Care*. 2023 Oct 31;22(1):167. doi: 10.1186/s12904-023-01297-z. PMID: 37904162; PMCID: PMC10617036.
- 29. Rose T, Nam CS, Chen KB. Immersion of virtual reality for rehabilitation Review. *Appl Ergon*. 2018;69:153-161. doi:10.1016/J.APERGO.2018.01.009
- 30. Naro A, Calabrò RS. What Do We Know about The Use of Virtual Reality in the Rehabilitation Field? A Brief Overview. *Electronics 2021, Vol 10, Page 1042*. 2021;10(9):1042. doi:10.3390/ELECTRONICS10091042
- 31. Levin MF, Weiss PL, Keshner EA, Levin MF, Weiss PL, Keshner EA. Emergence of Virtual Reality as a Tool for Upper Limb Rehabilitation: Incorporation of Motor Control and Motor Learning Principles. *Phys Ther*. 2015;95(3):415-425. doi:10.2522/PTJ.20130579
- 32. Abbasnia F, Aghebati N, Miri HH, Etezadpour M. Effects of Patient Education and Distraction Approaches Using Virtual Reality on Pre-operative Anxiety and Post-operative Pain in Patients Undergoing Laparoscopic Cholecystectomy. *Pain Manag Nurs*. Published online January 2023. doi:10.1016/j.pmn.2022.12.006
- 33. Baker NA, Polhemus AH, Haan Ospina E, et al. The State of Science in the Use of Virtual Reality in the Treatment of Acute and Chronic Pain: A Systematic Scoping Review. *Clin J Pain*. 2022;38(6):424-441. doi:10.1097/AJP.000000000001029
- 34. Rawlins CR, Veigulis Z, Hebert C, Curtin C, Osborne TF. Effect of Immersive Virtual Reality on Pain and Anxiety at a Veterans Affairs Health Care Facility. *Front Virtual Real*. 2021;2. doi:10.3389/frvir.2021.719681
- 35. Naro A, Calabrò RS. What Do We Know about The Use of Virtual Reality in the Rehabilitation Field? A Brief Overview. *Electronics 2021, Vol 10, Page 1042*. 2021;10(9):1042. doi:10.3390/ELECTRONICS10091042
- 36. Feng H, Li C, Liu J, et al. Virtual Reality Rehabilitation Versus Conventional Physical Therapy for Improving Balance and Gait in Parkinson's Disease Patients: A Randomized Controlled Trial. *Med Sci Monit*. 2019;25. doi:10.12659/MSM.916455
- 37. Brassel S, Brunner M, Power E, Campbell A, Togher L. Speech-Language Pathologists' Views of Using Virtual Reality for Managing Cognitive-Communication Disorders Following Traumatic Brain Injury. *Am J Speech Lang Pathol*. Published online December 29, 2022:1-17. doi:10.1044/2022_AJSLP-22-00077
- 38. Greenhalgh M, Fitzpatrick C, Rodabaugh T, et al. Assessment of Task Demand and Usability of a Virtual Reality-Based Rehabilitation Protocol for Combat Related Traumatic Brain Injury From the Perspective of Veterans Affairs Healthcare Providers: A Pilot Study. *Front Virtual Real*. 2021;2. doi:10.3389/frvir.2021.741578
- 39. Huang Q, Lin J, Han R, Peng C, Huang A. Using Virtual Reality Exposure Therapy in Pain Management: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. *Value Health*. 2022;25(2):288-301. doi:10.1016/j.jval.2021.04.1285
- 40. Chuan A, Zhou JJ, Hou RM, Stevens CJ, Bogdanovych A. Virtual reality for acute and chronic pain management in adult patients: a narrative review. *Anaesthesia*. 2021;76(5):695-704. doi:10.1111/anae.15202
- 41. Alahmari KA, Sparto PJ, Marchetti GF, Redfern MS, Furman JM, Whitney SL. Comparison of Virtual Reality Based Therapy With Customized Vestibular Physical Therapy for the Treatment of Vestibular Disorders. *IEEE Transactions on Neural Systems and Rehabilitation Engineering*. 2014;22(2):389-399. doi:10.1109/TNSRE.2013.2294904





- 42. Shema SR, Brozgol M, Dorfman M, et al. Clinical Experience Using a 5-Week Treadmill Training Program With Virtual Reality to Enhance Gait in an Ambulatory Physical Therapy Service. *Phys Ther*. 2014;94(9):1319-1326. doi:10.2522/PTJ.20130305
- 43. Walters J, Beidel D. Getting Real about Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder in the Department of Defense: Augmenting Exposure Therapy through Virtual Reality. *Journal of Veterans Studies*. Published online 2022. doi:10.21061/jvs.v8i1.321
- 44. Rizzo AS, Difede J, Rothbaum BO, et al. Development and early evaluation of the Virtual Iraq/Afghanistan exposure therapy system for combat-related PTSD. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* 2010;1208:114-125. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2010.05755.x
- 45. Vincent C, Eberts M, Naik T, Gulick V, O'Hayer CV. Provider experiences of virtual reality in clinical treatment. *PLoS One*. 2021;16(10):e0259364. doi:10.1371/JOURNAL.PONE.0259364
- 46. Bell IH, Nicholas J, Alvarez-Jimenez M, Thompson A, Valmaggia L. Virtual reality as a clinical tool in mental health research and practice. *Dialogues Clin Neurosci*. 2020;22(2):169-177. doi:10.31887/DCNS.2020.22.2/lvalmaggia
- 47. Maples-Keller JL, Bunnell BE, Kim SJ, Rothbaum BO. The Use of Virtual Reality Technology in the Treatment of Anxiety and Other Psychiatric Disorders. *Harv Rev Psychiatry*. 2017;25(3):103-113. doi:10.1097/HRP.000000000000138
- 48. Park MJ, Kim DJ, Lee U, Na EJ, Jeon HJ. A Literature Overview of Virtual Reality (VR) in Treatment of Psychiatric Disorders: Recent Advances and Limitations. *Front Psychiatry*. 2019;10. doi:10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00505
- 49. Boeldt D, McMahon E, McFaul M, Greenleaf W. Using Virtual Reality Exposure Therapy to Enhance Treatment of Anxiety Disorders: Identifying Areas of Clinical Adoption and Potential Obstacles. *Front Psychiatry*. 2019;10. doi:10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00773
- 50. Reger GM, Smolenski D, Edwards-Stewart A, Skopp NA, Rizzo AS, Norr A. Does Virtual Reality Increase Simulator Sickness During Exposure Therapy for Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder? *Telemed J E Health*. 2019;25(9):859-861. doi:10.1089/tmj.2018.0175
- 51. Mccullough M, Osborne TF, Rawlins C, Reitz Iii RJ, Fox PM, Curtin C. The Impact of Virtual Reality on the Patients and Providers Experience in Wide-Awake, Local-Only Hand Surgery. Published online 2023. doi:10.1016/j.jhsg.2023.01.014
- 52. Riva G. Virtual Reality in Clinical Psychology. *Comprehensive Clinical Psychology*. 2022;10:91. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-818697-8.00006-6
- 53. Doniger GM, Beeri MS, Bahar-Fuchs A, et al. Virtual reality-based cognitive-motor training for middle-aged adults at high Alzheimer's disease risk: A randomized controlled trial. *Alzheimer's* & *Dementia: Translational Research* & *Clinical Interventions*. 2018;4(1):118-129. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trci.2018.02.005
- 54. Flores A, Linehan MM, Todd SR, Hoffman HG. The Use of Virtual Reality to Facilitate Mindfulness Skills Training in Dialectical Behavioral Therapy for Spinal Cord Injury: A Case Study. *Front Psychol.* 2018;9:531. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2018.00531





- 55. Peskin M, Wyka K, Cukor J, et al. The relationship between posttraumatic and depressive symptoms during virtual reality exposure therapy with a cognitive enhancer. *J Anxiety Disord*. 2019;61:82-88. doi:10.1016/j.janxdis.2018.03.001
- 56. du Sert OP, Potvin S, Lipp O, et al. Virtual reality therapy for refractory auditory verbal hallucinations in schizophrenia: A pilot clinical trial. *Schizophr Res*. 2018;197:176-181. doi:10.1016/j.schres.2018.02.031
- 57. Pot-Kolder RMCA, Geraets CNW, Veling W, et al. Virtual-reality-based cognitive behavioural therapy versus waiting list control for paranoid ideation and social avoidance in patients with psychotic disorders: a single-blind randomised controlled trial. *Lancet Psychiatry*. 2018;5(3):217-226. doi:10.1016/S2215-0366(18)30053-1
- 58. Gomez J, Hoffman HG, Bistricky SL, et al. The Use of Virtual Reality Facilitates Dialectical Behavior Therapy® "Observing Sounds and Visuals" Mindfulness Skills Training Exercises for a Latino Patient with Severe Burns: A Case Study. *Front Psychol.* 2017;8. doi:10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01611
- 59. Beidel DC, Frueh BC, Neer SM, et al. Trauma management therapy with virtual-reality augmented exposure therapy for combat-related PTSD: A randomized controlled trial. *J Anxiety Disord*. 2019;61:64-74. doi:10.1016/j.janxdis.2017.08.005
- 60. Ferrer-García M, Gutiérrez-Maldonado J, Pla-Sanjuanelo J, et al. A Randomised Controlled Comparison of Second-Level Treatment Approaches for Treatment-Resistant Adults with Bulimia Nervosa and Binge Eating Disorder: Assessing the Benefits of Virtual Reality Cue Exposure Therapy. *European Eating Disorders Review*. 2017;25(6):479-490. doi:10.1002/erv.2538
- 61. Shiban Y, Diemer J, Müller J, Brütting-Schick J, Pauli P, Mühlberger A. Diaphragmatic breathing during virtual reality exposure therapy for aviophobia: functional coping strategy or avoidance behavior? a pilot study. *BMC Psychiatry*. 2017;17(1):29. doi:10.1186/s12888-016-1181-2
- 62. Bouchard S, Dumoulin S, Robillard G, et al. Virtual reality compared with in vivo exposure in the treatment of social anxiety disorder: a three-arm randomised controlled trial. *Br J Psychiatry*. 2017;210(4):276-283. doi:10.1192/bjp.bp.116.184234
- 63. Norrholm SD, Jovanovic T, Gerardi M, et al. Baseline psychophysiological and cortisol reactivity as a predictor of PTSD treatment outcome in virtual reality exposure therapy. *Behaviour research and therapy*. 2016;82:28-37. doi:10.1016/j.brat.2016.05.002
- 64. Son JH, Lee SH, Seok JW, et al. Virtual Reality Therapy for the Treatment of Alcohol Dependence: A Preliminary Investigation with Positron Emission Tomography/Computerized Tomography. *J Stud Alcohol Drugs*. 2015;76(4):620-627. doi:10.15288/jsad.2015.76.620
- 65. JahaniShoorab N, Ebrahimzadeh Zagami S, Nahvi A, et al. The Effect of Virtual Reality on Pain in Primiparity Women during Episiotomy Repair: A Randomize Clinical Trial. *Iran J Med Sci.* 2015;40(3):219-224.
- 66. Rothbaum BO, Price M, Jovanovic T, et al. A randomized, double-blind evaluation of D-cycloserine or alprazolam combined with virtual reality exposure therapy for posttraumatic stress disorder in Iraq and Afghanistan War veterans. *Am J Psychiatry*. 2014;171(6):640-648. doi:10.1176/appi.ajp.2014.13121625
- 67. Marco JH, Perpiñá C, Botella C. Effectiveness of cognitive behavioral therapy supported by virtual reality in the treatment of body image in eating disorders: one year follow-up. *Psychiatry Res.* 2013;209(3):619-625. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2013.02.023





- 68. Diemer J, Domschke K, Mühlberger A, et al. Acute anxiolytic effects of quetiapine during virtual reality exposure--a double-blind placebo-controlled trial in patients with specific phobia. *Eur Neuropsychopharmacol*. 2013;23(11):1551-1560. doi:10.1016/j.euroneuro.2013.01.001
- 69. McLay RN, Graap K, Spira J, et al. Development and Testing of Virtual Reality Exposure Therapy for Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder in Active Duty Service Members Who Served in Iraq and Afghanistan. *Mil Med*. 2012;177(6):635-642. doi:10.7205/MILMED-D-11-00221
- 70. Culbertson CS, Shulenberger S, De La Garza R, Newton TF, Brody AL. VIRTUAL REALITY CUE EXPOSURE THERAPY FOR THE TREATMENT OF TOBACCO DEPENDENCE. *J Cyber Ther Rehabil*. 2012;5(1):57-64.
- 71. Park KM, Ku J, Choi SH, et al. A virtual reality application in role-plays of social skills training for schizophrenia: a randomized, controlled trial. *Psychiatry Res.* 2011;189(2):166-172. doi:10.1016/J.PSYCHRES.2011.04.003
- 72. McLay RN, Wood DP, Webb-Murphy JA, et al. A randomized, controlled trial of virtual reality-graded exposure therapy for post-traumatic stress disorder in active duty service members with combat-related post-traumatic stress disorder. *Cyberpsychol Behav Soc Netw.* 2011;14(4):223-229. doi:10.1089/CYBER.2011.0003
- 73. Dilgul M, Hickling LM, Antonie D, Priebe S, Bird VJ. Virtual Reality Group Therapy for the Treatment of Depression: A Qualitative Study on Stakeholder Perspectives. *Front Virtual Real*. 2021;1. doi:10.3389/frvir.2020.609545
- 74. A safe space: Medical researchers use virtual reality to reach youth | YaleNews. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://news.yale.edu/2021/05/07/safe-space-medical-researchers-use-virtual-reality-reach-youth
- 75. Mahapatra A. A Pilot Study: A Virtual RealityBased Peer Support Community for Individuals with Substance Abuse Disorders. Vanderbilt University; 2021.
- 76. Moustafa F, Steed A. A longitudinal study of small group interaction in social virtual reality. *Proceedings of the ACM Symposium on Virtual Reality Software and Technology, VRST*. 2018;10. doi:10.1145/3281505.3281527
- 77. Kent Bye. Innerworld VR: Scaling Peer-to-Peer Counseling & Mental Health Interventions in Social VR Voices of VR. Accessed March 31, 2023. https://voicesofvr.com/1150-inner-world-vr-scaling-peer-to-peer-counseling-mental-health-interventions-in-social-vr/
- 78. Nicksic Sigmon C, Mann B, Reeves N, et al. Integration of Virtual Reality Wellness Tool with Mobile-Based Recovery Support as Aftercare Intervention for Post-Rehab Engagement: Assessment of Feasibility, Acceptability, Usability, and Implementation. In: *Abstracts of the 2021 Technology, Mind, & Society Conference*. American Psychological Association; 2021:2021.
- 79. Fortuna K, Hill J, Chalker S, Ferron J. Certified Peer Support Specialists Training in Technology and Delivery of Digital Peer Support Services: Cross-sectional Study. *JMIR Form Res.* 2022;6(12):e40065. doi:10.2196/40065
- 80. Collins-Pisano C, Velez Court J, Johnson M, et al. Core Competencies to Promote Consistency and Standardization of Best Practices for Digital Peer Support: Focus Group Study. *JMIR Ment Health*. 2021;8(12):e30221. doi:10.2196/30221
- 81. Miller JJ, Cooley M, Niu C, et al. Assessing the impact of a virtual support group on adoptive parent stress and competence: Results from an urban/rural pilot study. *Child Fam Soc Work*. 2021;26(3):434-441. doi:10.1111/CFS.12826





- 82. Fortuna KL, Venegas M, Umucu E, Mois G, Walker R, Brooks JM. The Future of Peer Support in Digital Psychiatry: Promise, Progress, and Opportunities. *Curr Treat Options Psychiatry*. 2019;6(3):221-231. doi:10.1007/S40501-019-00179-7/METRICS
- 83. Weiner E, Trangenstein P, R M, Gordon J. Using the virtual reality world of second life to promote patient engagement. *Stud Health Technol Inform*. Published online 2017.
- 84. XRHealth Virtual Clinic: At-Home Virtual Reality Therapy. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.xr.health/
- 85. XR/AR/VR | LGBT Tech. Accessed March 30, 2023. https://www.lgbttech.org/xr-ar-vr
- 86. Jung T, Moorhouse N, Shi X, Amin MF. A Virtual Reality–Supported Intervention for Pulmonary Rehabilitation of Patients With Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease: Mixed Methods Study. *J Med Internet Res*. 2020;22(7). doi:10.2196/14178
- 87. Hoeg ER, Bruun-Pedersen JR, Serafin S. Virtual Reality-Based High-Intensity Interval Training for Pulmonary Rehabilitation: A Feasibility and Acceptability Study. *Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers* . Published online March 1, 2021:242-249. doi:10.1109/VRW52623.2021.00052
- 88. Colombo V, Aliverti A, Sacco M. Virtual Reality for COPD Rehabilitation: A Technological Perspective. *Pulmonology*. 2022;28(2):119-133. doi:10.1016/J.PULMOE.2020.11.010
- 89. Moorhouse N, Jung T, Shi X, Amin F, Newsham J, McCall S. Pulmonary Rehabilitation in Virtual Reality for COPD Patients. *Augmented Reality and Virtual Reality*. Published online 2019:277-290. doi:10.1007/978-3-030-06246-0_20
- 90. Colombo V, Mondellini M, Fumagalli A, Aliverti A, Sacco M. A Virtual Reality-Based Endurance Training Program for COPD Patients: Acceptability and User Experience. https://doi.org/101080/1748310720232219699. Published online 2023. doi:10.1080/17483107.2023.2219699
- 91. Pittara M, Matsangidou M, Pattichis CS. Virtual Reality for Pulmonary Rehabilitation: Comprehensive Review. *JMIR Rehabil Assist Technol.* 2023;10:e47114. doi:10.2196/47114
- 92. Patsaki I, Avgeri V, Rigoulia T, Koumantakis GA, Grammatopoulou E. Benefits From Incorporating Virtual Reality in Pulmonary Rehabilitation of COPD Patients. A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *Res Sq.* Published online May 25, 2023. doi:10.21203/RS.3.RS-2970147/V1
- 93. Jung T, Moorhouse N, Shi; Xin, Muhammad;, Amin F, Shi X. A Virtual Reality-Supported Intervention for Pulmonary Rehabilitation of Patients with Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease: Mixed Methods Study. *J Med Internet Res.* 2020;22(7). doi:10.2196/14178
- 94. Rutkowski S, Szczegielniak J, Szczepańska-gieracha J. Evaluation of the Efficacy of Immersive Virtual Reality Therapy as a Method Supporting Pulmonary Rehabilitation: A Randomized Controlled Trial. *Journal of Clinical Medicine 2021, Vol 10, Page 352*. 2021;10(2):352. doi:10.3390/JCM10020352
- 95. Xie X, Fan J, Chen H, et al. Virtual Reality Technology Combined with Comprehensive Pulmonary Rehabilitation on Patients with Stable Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. *J Healthc Eng*. Published online 2021. doi:10.1155/2021/9987200
- 96. ScienceSoft. Virtual Reality (VR) for Medical Education: Overview. ScienceSoft. Published 2023. Accessed July 8, 2023. https://www.scnsoft.com/virtual-reality/healthcare/medical-education





- 97. Glegg SMN, Levac DE. Barriers, Facilitators and Interventions to Support Virtual Reality Implementation in Rehabilitation: A Scoping Review. *PM R*. 2018;10(11):1237. doi:10.1016/J.PMRJ.2018.07.004
- 98. Baker M. How VR is Revolutionizing the Way Future Doctors are Learning About Our Bodies | UC San Francisco. University of California San Francisco. Published 2017. Accessed July 8, 2023. https://www.ucsf.edu/news/2017/09/408301/how-vr-revolutionizing-way-future-doctors-are-learning-about-our-bodies
- 99. Muhling T, Spath I, Backhaus J, Milke N, Oberdorfer S, Meining A, Latoschik ME, Konig S. Virtual Reality in Medical Emergencies Training: Benefits, Perceived Stress, and Learning Stress. *Multimedia Systems*. 2023;29:2239-2252. https://www.doi.org/10.1007/s00530-023-01102-0
- 100. Li YJ, Ducleroir C, Stollman TI, Wood E. Parkinson's Disease Simulation in Virtual Reality for Empathy Training in Medical Education. 2021 IEEE Conference on Virtual Reality and 3D User Interfaces Abstracts and Workshops, VRW 2021. Published online March 1, 2021:56-59. doi:10.1109/VRW52623.2021.00016
- 101. Dhar E, Upadhyay U, Huang Y, et al. A Scoping Review to Assess the Effects of Virtual Reality in Medical Education and Clinical Care. *Digital Health*. 2023;9:1-18. doi:10.1177/20552076231158022
- 102. Loue S. Teaching and Practicing Humanism and Empathy through Embodied Engagement. *Medicina 2022, Vol 58, Page 330*. 2022;58(3):330. doi:10.3390/MEDICINA58030330
- 103. Vozenilek J, Huff JS, Reznek M, Gordon JA. See One, Do One, Teach One: Advanced Technology in Medical Education. *Academic Emergency Medicine*. 2004;11(11):1149-1154. doi:10.1197/J.AEM.2004.08.003
- 104. Zhao J, Xu X, Jiang H, Ding Y. The Effectiveness of Virtual Reality-Based Technology on Anatomy Teaching: A Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Studies. BMC Med Educ. 2020;20(127):1-10. doi:10.1186/S12909-020-1994-Z/FIGURES/5
- 105. Baniasadi T, Ayyoubzadeh SM, Mohammadzadeh N. Challenges and Practical Considerations in Applying Virtual Reality in Medical Education and Treatment. *Oman Med J.* 2020;35(3):e125. doi:10.5001/OMJ.2020.43
- 106. Bracq MS, Michinov E, Jannin P. Virtual Reality Simulation in Non-Technical Skills Training for Healthcare Professionals: A Systematic Review. *Simulation in Healthcare: The Journal of the Society for Simulation in Healthcare*. 2019;14(3).
- 107. Dyer E, Swartzlander BJ, Gugliucci MR. Using Virtual Reality in Medical Education to Teach Empathy. *J Med Libr Assoc*. 2018;106(4):498-500. doi:10.5195/JMLA.2018.518
- 108. Jiang H, Vimalesvaran S, Wang JK, Lim KB, Mogali SR, Car LT. Virtual Reality in Medical Students' Education: Scoping Review. *JMIR Med Educ.* 2022;8(1):e34860 https://mededu.jmir.org/2022/1/e34860. 2022;8(1):e34860. doi:10.2196/34860
- 109. Farra SL, Gneuhs M, Hodgson E, et al. Comparative Cost of Virtual Reality Training and Live Exercises for Training Hospital Workers for Evacuation. Comput Inform Nurs. 2019;37(9):446. doi:10.1097/CIN.000000000000540
- 110. Abbas JR, Chu MMH, Jeyarah C, et al. Virtual reality in simulation-based emergency skills training: A systematic review with a narrative synthesis. *Resuscitation Plus*. 2023;16:100484. doi:10.1016/j.resplu.2023.100484





- 111. Lin Y, Wang X, Wu F, Chen X, Wang C, Shen G. Development and Validation of a Surgical Training Simulator with Haptic Feedback for Learning Bone-Sawing Skill. *J Biomed Inform*. 2014;48:122-129. doi:10.1016/J.JBI.2013.12.010
- 112. Horowitz BT. How AR & VR in Healthcare Enhances Medical Training | HealthTech Magazine. HealthTech. Published 2022. Accessed July 8, 2023. https://healthtechmagazine.net/article/2022/12/ar-vr-medical-training-2023-perfcon
- 113. Van Herzeele I, Aggarwal R, Neequaye S, Darzi A, Vermassen F, Cheshire NJ. Cognitive Training Improves Clinically Relevant Outcomes During Simulated Endovascular Procedures. *J Vasc Surg*. 2008;48(5):1223-1230.e1. doi:10.1016/j.jvs.2008.06.034
- 114. Wong MAME, Chue S, Jong M, Benny HWK, Zary N. Clinical Instructors' Perceptions of Virtual Reality in Health Professionals' Cardiopulmonary Resuscitation Education. *SAGE Open Med*. 2018;6. doi:10.1177/2050312118799602/ASSET/IMAGES/LARGE/10.1177_2050312118799602-FIG5.JPEG
- 115. Nagendran M, Gurusamy KS, Aggarwal R, Loizidou M, Davidson BR. Virtual Reality Training for Surgical Trainees in Laparoscopic Surgery. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev.* 2013;2013(8):CD006575-CD006575. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD006575.PUB3
- 116. Khan R, Plahouras J, Johnston BC, Scaffidi MA, Grover SC, Walsh CM. Virtual Reality Simulation Training for Health Professions Trainees in Gastrointestinal Endoscopy. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev*. 2018;8(8):CD008237-CD008237. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD008237.PUB3
- 117. Amer KM, Mur T, Amer K, Ilyas AM. A Mobile-Based Surgical Simulation Application: A Comparative Analysis of Efficacy Using a Carpal Tunnel Release Module. *Journal of Hand Surgery*. 2017;42(5):389.e1-389.e9. doi:10.1016/j.jhsa.2017.02.008
- 118. Adapa K, Jain S, Kanwar R, et al. Augmented reality in patient education and health literacy: a scoping review protocol. *BMJ Open*. 2020;10(9):e038416. doi:10.1136/BMJOPEN-2020-038416
- 119. Shepherd T, Trinder M, Theophilus M. Does virtual reality in the perioperative setting for patient education improve understanding? A scoping review. *Surgery in Practice and Science*. 2022;10:100101. doi:10.1016/J.SIPAS.2022.100101
- 120. van der Kruk SR, Zielinski R, MacDougall H, Hughes-Barton D, Gunn KM. Virtual reality as a patient education tool in healthcare: A scoping review. *Patient Educ Couns*. 2022;105(7):1928-1942. doi:10.1016/J.PEC.2022.02.005
- 121. Kieu V, Sumski C, Cohen S, Reinhardt E, Axelrod DM, Handler SS. The Use of Virtual Reality Learning on Transition Education in Adolescents with Congenital Heart Disease. *Pediatr Cardiol*. Published online September 7, 2023:1-5. doi:10.1007/S00246-023-03292-W/METRICS
- 122. Van Der Linde-Van Den Bor M, Slond F, Liesdek OCD, Suyker WJ, Weldam SWM. The use of virtual reality in patient education related to medical somatic treatment: A scoping review. Published online 2021. doi:10.1016/j.pec.2021.12.015
- 123. Pandrangi VC, Gaston B, Appelbaum NP, Albuquerque FC, Levy MM, Larson RA. The Application of Virtual Reality in Patient Education. *Ann Vasc Surg.* 2019;59:184-189. doi:10.1016/j.avsg.2019.01.015





- 124. Wang LJ, Casto B, Luh JY, Wang SJ. Virtual Reality-Based Education for Patients Undergoing Radiation Therapy. *Journal of Cancer Education*. 2022;37(3):694. doi:10.1007/S13187-020-01870-7
- 125. Jung C, Wolff G, Wernly B, et al. Virtual and Augmented Reality in Cardiovascular Care: State-of-the-Art and Future Perspectives. *Cardiovascular Imaging*. 2022;15(3):519-532. doi:10.1016/J.JCMG.2021.08.017
- 126. Jakl A, Lienhart AM, Baumann C, et al. Enlightening Patients with Augmented Reality. Published online June 9, 2020:195-203. doi:10.1109/VR46266.2020.00038
- 127. Lee JJ, Klepcha M, Wong M, Dang PN, Sadrameli SS, Britz GW. The First Pilot Study of an Interactive, 360° Augmented Reality Visualization Platform for Neurosurgical Patient Education: A Case Series. *Oper Neurosurg (Hagerstown)*. 2022;23(1):53-59. doi:10.1227/ONS.000000000000186
- 128. Mo J, Vickerstaff V, Minton O, Tavabie S, Taubert M, Stone P, White N. How effective is virtual reality technology in palliative care? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Palliat Med*. 2022 Jul;36(7):1047-1058. doi: 10.1177/02692163221099584. Epub 2022 May 30. PMID: 35635018; PMCID: PMC9248003.
- 129. Burridge N, Sillence A, Teape L, Clark B, Bruce E, Armoogum J, Leloch D, Spathis A, Etkind S. Virtual reality reduces anxiety and pain in acute hospital palliative care: service evaluation. *BMJ Support Palliat Care*. 2023 Sep 14:spcare-2023-004572. doi: 10.1136/spcare-2023-004572. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 37709365.
- 130. Brungardt A, Wibben A, Tompkins AF, Shanbhag P, Coats H, LaGasse AB, Boeldt D, Youngwerth J, Kutner JS, Lum HD. Virtual Reality-Based Music Therapy in Palliative Care: A Pilot Implementation Trial. J Palliat Med. 2021 May;24(5):736-742. doi: 10.1089/jpm.2020.0403. Epub 2020 Nov 23. PMID: 33227225; PMCID: PMC8064967.
- 131. Kelleher, S.A., Fisher, H.M., Winger, J.G., Miller, S.N., Amaden, G.H., Somers, T.J., Colloca, L., Uronis, H.E., & Keefe, F.J. Virtual reality for improving pain and pain-related symptoms in patients with advanced stage colorectal cancer: A pilot trial to test feasibility and acceptability. *Palliative and Supportive Care*. 2022;20:471-481. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1478951521002017.
- 132. Ryu S, Price SK. Embodied storytelling and meaning-making at the end of life: VoicingHan avatar life-review for palliative care in cancer patients. *Arts Health*. 2022 Oct;14(3):326-340. doi: 10.1080/17533015.2021.1942939. Epub 2021 Jun 23. PMID: 34160335.
- 133. Austin PD, Siddall PJ, Lovell MR. Feasibility and acceptability of virtual reality for cancer pain in people receiving palliative care: a randomised cross-over study. *Support Care Cancer*. 2022 May;30(5):3995-4005. doi: 10.1007/s00520-022-06824-x. Epub 2022 Jan 21. PMID: 35064330; PMCID: PMC8782583.
- 134. Perna MSc Msw L, Lund S, White N, Minton O. The Potential of Personalized Virtual Reality in Palliative Care: A Feasibility Trial. *Am J Hosp Palliat Care*. 2021 Dec;38(12):1488-1494. doi: 10.1177/1049909121994299. Epub 2021 Feb 15. PMID: 33583203; PMCID: PMC8641032.
- 135. Carmont H, McIlfatrick S. Using virtual reality in palliative care: a systematic integrative review. *Int J Palliat Nurs*. 2022 Mar 2;28(3):132-144. doi: 10.12968/ijpn.2022.28.3.132. PMID: 35452268.
- 136. Håkanson C, Öhlén J. Connectedness at the End of Life Among People Admitted to Inpatient Palliative Care. *Am J Hosp Palliat Care*. 2016 Feb;33(1):47-54. doi: 10.1177/1049909114554077. Epub 2014 Oct 10. PMID: 25305250.





- 137. Guenther M, Görlich D, Bernhardt F, Pogatzki-Zahn E, Dasch B, Krueger J, Lenz P. Virtual reality reduces pain in palliative care-A feasibility trial. *BMC Palliat Care*. 2022 Oct 5;21(1):169. doi: 10.1186/s12904-022-01058-4. PMID: 36195865; PMCID: PMC9533542.
- 138. Groninger, H., Stewart, D., Wesley, D., Cowgill, J., & Mete, M. (2022). Virtual reality for management of cancer pain: Study rationale and design. *Contemporary Clinical Trials Communications*, 26, 100895. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conctc.2022.100895.
- 139. Martin JL, Saredakis D, Hutchinson AD, Crawford GB, Loetscher T. Virtual Reality in Palliative Care: A Systematic Review. *Healthcare* (Basel). 2022 Jun 29;10(7):1222. doi:10.3390/healthcare10071222. PMID: 35885749; PMCID: PMC9319274.
- 140. Moloney M, Doody O, O'Reilly M, Lucey M, Callinan J, Exton C, Colreavy S, O'Mahony F, Meskell P, Coffey A. Virtual reality use and patient outcomes in palliative care: A scoping review. *Digit Health*. 2023 Nov 1;9:20552076231207574. doi: 10.1177/20552076231207574. PMID: 37928326; PMCID: PMC10621306.
- 141. Moutogiannis PP, Thrift J, Pope JK, Browning MHEM, McAnirlin O, Fasolino T. A Rapid Review of the Role of Virtual Reality in Care Delivery of Palliative Care and Hospice. *J Hosp Palliat Nurs*. 2023 Oct 12. doi: 10.1097/NJH.00000000000000983. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 37822024.
- 142. Ridout B, Kelson J, Campbell A, Steinbeck K. Effectiveness of Virtual Reality Interventions for Adolescent Patients in Hospital Settings: Systematic Review. *J Med Internet Res.* 2021 Jun 28;23(6):e24967. doi: 10.2196/24967. PMID: 34185015; PMCID: PMC8277306.





(13) Appendices

13.1 Appendix A

Table 1: Clinical trials and studies focused on VR use for rehabilitation

Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Abbasnia et al., 2023 ³²	Adult patients with cholecystitis (gallstones) pre- and post-operation (n=150)	Three-group pretest-posttest randomized clinical trial	The procedure of this randomized clinical trial was administered to three groups of patient education using VR, patient distraction using VR and a control group. The VR interventions in this study were provided in two phases: 1) 2 hours before the laparoscopic cholecystectomy (LC) and 2) 4 hours after receiving the first dose of analgesics after the LC.	VR approaches for patient education and distraction equally decreased preoperative anxiety and post-operative pain in patients undergoing LC.
Baker et al., 2022 ³³	70 studies (n=4105) on acute and chronic pain	Literature Review	Searched online databases PubMed, Web of Science, PsycInfo and CINAHL from 2010 to 2020 and included studies from peer reviewed journals that examined VR interventions for people with pain, (excluding pain-free participants) with a primary outcome measuring pain.	VR treatment groups showed significant improvements in pain, particularly for intensity of pain (72.1%) and quality of pain (75.0%).





Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Brassel et al., 2022 ³⁷	Speech- Language Pathologists (SLPs) (n=14)	Qualitative analysis	SLPs and VR specialists participated in focus groups to discuss participants perspectives related to ideas, barriers, and facilitators for VR implementation to manage cognitive-communication disorders (CCDs) post traumatic brain injury (TBI).	SLPs and VR specialists viewed VR as a positive, exciting tool that has potential for use in patient rehabilitation for CCDs following TBI. Participants viewed VR as a tool to supplement current practice to recreate naturalistic environments with an opportunity for increased practice and complexity to prepare patients for real-world interactions.
Greenhalgh et al., 2021 ³⁸	Health Care providers (n=20)	Pilot study	Deployed a prototype protocol for health care providers to investigate usability of a VRR Instrumental Activities of Daily Living (iADL) protocol at the Air Force Research Laboratory for cognitive rehabilitation for Veterans with a TBI.	Health care providers had some concerns with vertigo-like symptoms from using digital technology, but believed the protocol would improve iADL functioning and was a good addition to preexisting rehabilitation protocols.





Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Huang et al., 2021 ³⁹	31 randomized controlled trials	Review and meta-analysis of Randomized Control Trails	Randomized controlled trials that reported on VR for pain management were included.	VR groups had lower levels of anxiety, lower pain unpleasantness, lower pulse rate, shorter duration of dressing change, and less time spent thinking about pain. There was no statistical difference in pain tolerance. VR can effectively alleviate acute pain. In terms of chronic low back pain and cancer-related pain, there was no statistical difference between VR therapy and standard therapy.
Rawlins et al., 2021 ³⁴	Veterans experiencing anxiety, acute and chronic pain (n=79)	Prospective, pretest-posttest mixed methods assessment	Patient VR experiences lasted between 10 and 30 minutes utilizing an immersive headmounted display with multiple, autonomously chosen virtual environments. Qualitative data was collected concurrently to provide context to quantitative measures which included pain scores and stress/anxiety levels.	Results for the cohort demonstrated a statistically significant decrease in pain intensity (p <0 .001) with an average 12% decrease in pain levels and an 92% reduction in anxiety for those in concurrent pain.



Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Reilly et al., 2021. ¹²	Adult patients with operative fractures of the femur or tibia referred to physical therapy (n=15)	Pilot study	Patients enrolled in the VR physical therapy program and completed a pre- and post-program survey. Patients completed all PT sessions through the VR platform.	After having completed the VR-based PT program, 87% of patients reported that their preferred method of PT would be VR-based in-home PT with supplemental office-based PT, compared with either VR-based or office-based PT alone.
Chuan et al, 2020 ⁴⁰	18 clinical studies using VR in adult patients for management of acute and chronic pain	Systematic narrative review	Studies investigated virtual reality use: intra-operatively; for labor analgesia; for wound dressing changes; and in multiple chronic pain conditions.	Twelve studies showed reduced pain scores in acute or chronic pain with virtual reality therapy, five studies showed no superiority to control treatment arms, and in one study, the virtual reality exposure group had a worsening of acute pain scores.
Feng et al., 2019 ³⁶	Patients with Parkinson's Disease (PD) (n=28)	Single- blinded, randomized, controlled study	The experimental group (n=14) received VR training, and the control group (n=14) received conventional physical therapy.	The results of this study indicate that 12 weeks of VR rehabilitation resulted in a greater improvement in the balance and gait of individuals with PD when compared to conventional physical therapy.





Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Alahmari et al., 2014 ⁴¹	Patients with peripheral, central, or mixed vestibular disorders (n=38)	Controlled study	The experimental group (n=20) had six treatment sessions with Virtual Reality-Based Therapy, and the control group (n=18) had six treatment sessions with conventional treatment.	Individuals with vestibular disorders demonstrated significant improvements in self-report and performance measures for both interventions at one week and at six months after discharge. There was no difference between groups.
Shema et al., 2014 ⁴²	Patients referred to gait training program for recurrent falls, fear of falling, complaints of gait instability, or recent deterioration of gait (n=60)	Retrospective data analysis	The current retrospective data analysis reviewed the medical records of the first 60 patients attending a gait rehabilitation program at the VR clinic in the Tel Aviv Sourasky Medical Center.	The findings in the current work demonstrate that an innovative VR gait training program can serve as a practical and effective clinical service whose aim is to enhance gait in a variety of patients with gait instability.



13.2 Appendix B

Table 2: Clinical trials and studies focused on VR use for mental health

	Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
4	Author/Date McCullough et al., 2023 ⁵¹	Subjects VA patients who used VR during outpatient, wide-awake hand surgery (n=22)	Design Observation al	Method Evaluate an immersive VR program as a nonpharmacologic intervention to reduce anxiety and increase satisfaction in	Conclusion Patients who used VR exhibited lower anxiety scores after the procedure compared with what they exhibited before
				patients undergoing wide- awake, local-only hand surgery and to assess provider experience with the program.	and had high satisfaction levels with their VR experience. Surgeons who used the system reported that VR improved their ability to teach learners and better focus on the procedure.
	Riva, 2022 ⁵²	53 systematic/met a-analysis studies	Literature review	Two recent meta- reviews assessing more than 53 systematic reviews and meta-analyses	VR use in anxiety disorders, pain management, and eating and weight disorders, with long-term effects were proven. There was also proven support for the use of VR in the assessment and treatment of psychosis, addictions, and autism.





Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Rawlins et al., 2021 ³⁴	Veterans experiencing pain and anxiety (n=79)	Case control	VR 10-30 min, immersive headsets, various environments, qualitative context for pain scores and stress/anxiety levels, 79 participants pre/post-VR data	Cohort showed significant pain intensity decrease, 12% avg pain reduction, 92% anxiety reduction in concurrent pain. VR found to be an effective distraction, pleasurable, non-pharmacological options for Veterans.
Reger et al., 2019 ⁵⁰	Active-duty soldiers with PTSD (n=108)	Observation al	Randomization to exposure through 1 0 sessions of prolonged exposure or VRE or 5-week minimal attention waitlist	No group differences in average or peak subjective distress during exposure therapy.
Doniger et al., 2018 ⁵³	Middle-aged adults with Alzheimer's disease family history (n=125)	Randomized Controlled Trial	VR cognitive-motor training, 45 min, twice/week for 12 weeks	VR patients demonstrated increased cognitive function.
Flores et al., 2018 ⁵⁴	Two patients with spinal cord injury with psychiatric symptoms (n=2)	Case report	4 VR DBT sessions for patient 1, 2 VR DBT sessions for patient 2	Reductions in negative emotions for patient 1, mixed results for patient 2
Peskin et al., 2018 ⁵⁵	Men and women with World Trade Center-related PTSD (n=25)	Randomized Controlled Trial	100 mg D- cycloserine versus placebo augmented VRE sessions for 12 weeks	Temporal relationship between posttraumatic and depressive symptoms during VRE





Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Du Sert et al., 2018 ⁵⁶	Schizophrenia patients with refractory AVH (n=19)	Randomized Controlled Trial	A 7-week phase-II, randomized, partial cross-over trial	Significant improvements in severity of auditory visual hallucination, depressive symptoms, and quality of life
Pot-Kolder et al., 2018 ⁵⁷	Patients with a psychotic disorder and paranoid ideation (n=116)	Randomized Controlled Trial	VR-CBT with treatment as usual, 1 hour long, 16 individual sessions versus treatment as usual	Significant reduction in momentary paranoid ideation and anxiety
Gomez et al., 2017 ⁵⁸	21-year-old Latino male patient with burn injury	Observation al	Immersive VR enhanced DBT mindfulness skills training, 4 sessions for 1 month	Increased positive emotions and decreased negative emotions
Beidel et al., 2018 ⁵⁹	Veterans and active-duty soldiers with combat-related PTSD (n=92)	Randomized Controlled Trial	VRET plus group treatment versus VRET with psychoeducation control	Decrease on PTSD scale for both group and decrease in social isolation for VRET plus group treatment
Ferrer-Garcia et al., 2017 ⁶⁰	Patients with bulimia nervosa and binge eating disorder (n=64)	Case control	Two second-level treatment condition: VR- Cue Exposure Therapy or additional CBT	More proportion of achievement abstinence from binge eating or purging episodes
Shiban et al., 2017 ⁶¹	29 patients with aviophobia	Randomized Controlled Trial	VRET treatment either with or without diaphragmatic breathing	Higher tendency to effectively overcome the fear of flying in VRET with diaphragmatic breathing
Bouchard et al., 2017 ⁶²	Patients with social anxiety disorder (N = 59)	Randomized Controlled Trial	14 weekly sessions for VRET or in vivo exposure or waiting list	Improvement in both CBT groups, more effective in VRET





Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion	
Reger et al., 2019 ⁵⁰	Active-duty soldiers (n=162)	Randomized Controlled Trial	Randomization to 10 sessions of Prolonged exposure, VRET, or a minimal attention waitlist	Significant reductions in PTSD symptoms in Prolonged exposure and VRET groups	
Norrholm et al., 2016 ⁶³	Participants met criteria for PTSD (n=50)	Randomized Controlled Trial	6 weeks of VRET combined with d-cycloserine, alprazolam, or placebo	In the d- cycloserine group, elevated startle before VRE T predicted better outcome.	
Son et al., 2015 ⁶⁴	Alcohol dependent subjects (n=12)	Case control study	10 sessions of VRET, consisted of 3 steps: relaxation, presentation of a high-risk situation, and aversive situation	Decreased metabolism in the basal ganglia after VRET (PET shows)	
Jahanishoorab et al., 2015 ⁶⁵	Primiparous parturient women having labor (n=30)	Randomized Controlled Trial	Randomization to VR with standard care group and only standard care group	Decreased pain during the episiotomy repair when use of VR with local anesthesia	
Rothbaum et al., 2014 ⁶⁶	Iraq and Afghanistan war Veterans with PTSD (n=156)	Randomized Controlled Trial	An introductory session and five sessions of VRET augmented with d-cycloserine or alprazolam or placebo	Significantly improved PTSD symptoms from pre- to posttreatment across all conditions	
Marco et al., 2013 ⁶⁷	Participants diagnosed with eating disorders (n=34)	Case control study	15 CBT group sessions and 8 individual psychotherapy sessions with VR	Improved body image and this improvement was maintained at the one-year follow-up.	
Diemer et al., 2013 ⁶⁸	Patients with arachnophobia (n=58)	Randomized Controlled Trial	A single dose of quetiapine XR or placebo prior to a VR	Effect of VR challenge on behavioral avoidance, psychophysiologic al reaction	





	Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
	Mclay et al., 2012 ⁶⁹	Active-duty service members with PTSD (n=20)	Observation al	Open-label, single- group VRET	Reduction in PTSD symptoms, improvement in PTSD, depression, and anxiety
	Culbertson et al., 2012 ⁷⁰	Healthy treatment- seeking cigarette smokers (n=11)	Randomized Controlled Trial	Randomization to CBT plus either smoking-VRET or placebo-VRET	Higher quit rate, smoking fewer cigarettes per day
•	Park et al., 2011 ⁷¹	Inpatients with schizophrenia (n=91)	Randomized Controlled Trial	Compared social skills training using VR role playing to social skills training using traditional role playing, over 10 semiweekly sessions for 5 weeks	Improved more in conversational skills and assertiveness
	Mclay et al., 2011 ⁷²	Active-duty military personnel with combat-related PTSD (n=10)	Randomized Controlled Trial	Randomization to VRET or treatment as usual	Higher number of improvements reported more improvement on the CAPS score





13.3 Appendix C

Table 3: Studies focused on VR use for Peer Support

Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Fortuna et al., 2022 ⁷⁹	Peer support specialists (n=426)	Observational	This study measured how digital peer support is delivered, by which technologies it is delivered, and how certified digital peer supporters are trained within the United States to inform future delivery of digital peer support by using an online cross-sectional self-report survey. The study included questions regarding the types of peer support training and the delivery methods used within their practices.	Of certified peer specialists trained in CPS, a majority were trained in peer support (98.1%). Peer support specialists deliver services via telephone calls (62.1%), videoconferencing (54.6%), SMS text (42%), smartphone apps (23.2%), and social media (22.2%). Certified peer specialists deliver services through virtual reality (3.8%) and video games (2%). Virtual reality may represent emerging technologies to develop and deliver community-based support.
Dilgul et al., 2021 ⁷³	10 clinically depressed patients and 10 therapists (n=20)	Observational	The patients and therapists watched a demonstration video of the proposed VR Group Therapy (VRGT) intervention and tested the VR application using a VR headset where patients used an avatar to interact with each other and with their therapist	Positive response: anonymity via avatars favored; recommendations for future VRGT delivery.
Mahapatra, 2021 . 75	Individuals recovering from substance abuse (n=17)	Observational	Participants provided with an Oculus Quest VR headset to join virtual group recovery sessions.	Positive psychological impact and open, honest discourse reported by most participants.





Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Collins- Pisano et al., 2021 ⁸⁰	Four focus groups were conducted with peer support (n=59) specialists from 11 US states and three countries	Observational	While telehealth competencies exist for other fields of mental health practice, such as social work, psychiatry, and psychology, limited research has been done to develop and promote digital peer support competencies. The goal of this study is to introduce the coproduction of core competencies that can guide digital peer support.	10 themes were identified: (1) protecting the rights of service users, (2) technical knowledge and skills in the practice of digital peer support, (3) available technologies, (4) equity of access, (5) digital communication skills, (6) performance-based training, (7) self-care, (8) monitoring digital peer support and addressing digital crisis, (9) peer support competencies and (10) health literacy (emerging). The established competencies can potentially act as a guide for training and skill development to be integrated into US state peer support specialist competencies and to enhance competencies endorsed by the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration



Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Marshall et al., 2020 ¹³	Two intervention groups were randomized to an immediate condition and two were randomized to a delayed condition. (n=34)	Observational	This study investigated feasibility and indicative effects of intervention and the costs in delivering group social support to people with aphasia via a multi-user, virtual reality platform. It comprised 14 sessions delivered over 6 months and was led by community-based coordinators and volunteers. Effects of intervention were explored using a waitlist randomized controlled design, with outcome measures of wellbeing, communication, social connectedness, and quality of life.	Feasible and cost-effective; larger trial merited with review of treatment content and outcome measures. Feasibility findings showed that the recruitment target was met (N = 34) and 85.3% of participants completed intervention. Costs varied across the four groups (\$10,972 - \$18,419).
Miller et al., 2019 81	Support groups at two sites in one south- eastern state, one urban and one rural (n=27)	Observational	Study assessed the impact of participation in a virtual, pilot-phase 10-week adoptive parent support group on adoptive parent stress and parental competence. Data was collected via a retrospective pre-/post-design and utilized the Parental Stress Scale and Parental Sense of Competency measures to assess variables of interest.	Urban group showed increased competency and decreased stress; rural group showed no significant differences.





Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Fortuna et al., 2019 82	Literature published in peer-reviewed scholarly journals within the past 36 months.	Literature Review	This selective review highlights findings and opportunities relevant to digital peer support services.	Digital peer support spans peer-delivered and smartphone-supported interventions, peer-supported asynchronous technology, artificial peer support, informal peer-topeer support via social media, video games and virtual worlds. Digital peer support is an emerging area of research that shows promise in improving mental health symptoms, medical and psychiatric self-management skill development, social functioning, hope and empowerment. As it advances, peer support specialists will likely have an increasingly important role in the mental health workforce to reach vulnerable populations and communities.
Moustafa et al., 2018 ⁷⁶	Participants geographicall y distributed (n=17)	Observational	Geographically distributed users were provided with Samsung Gear VR headsets to see how social groups could use VR for collaborative activities.	Users felt present and engaged; emotional states similar to face-to-face interactions; avatar representations need improvement.



Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Author/Date Weiner et al., 2016 83	Subjects n/a	Design Literature Review	The virtual reality world of Second Life offers patients the chance to participate via avatars in synchronous health care visits and support groups, as well as explore online resources asynchronously. This paper describes and reviews the development of a Second Life environment that served as a platform for nurse practitioner driven care	Viable alternative to face- to-face engagement; requires technology literacy; potential to improve patient involvement in care.
			supplemented by a patient portal as well as the institutional	
			electronic health record.	



13.4 Appendix D

Table 4: Organizations/Universities Hosting VR Support Groups

NAME	OVERVIEW
Adolescent And Young Adult (AYA) Oncology Clinic at Yale New Haven Hospital ⁷⁴	Pilot study looking at the use of VR to engage our AYA patients in support groups led by AYA social workers. The software was designed by Foretell Reality and runs on Oculus Quest headsets. Each support group session is attended by four AYA patients using their headsets from any location with a Wi-Fi or cellular data connection. Upon entering the therapeutically curated virtual space, they find themselves sitting in a circle with other participants and a group moderator. Each session runs 45-60 minutes for a total of six sessions. The pilot is nearing its end with a goal of five separate groups participating, for a total of 20 patients.
XRHealth VR Therapeutic Applications for Support Groups 84	XRHealth, the leader in extended reality and therapeutic applications, announced the first VR telehealth support groups, where patients with similar ailments can gain support from each other and from doctors associated with the XRHealth telehealth clinics (clinics are now certified in Boston, Connecticut, Florida, Michigan, Washington D.C., Delaware, California, New York, Texas, North Carolina and many others) and are covered by Medicare and most major insurance providers.
LGBTTech/ Innerworld ⁸⁵	LGBTTech teamed up with Innerworld to facilitate bi-weekly LGBTQ+ support groups in the Metaverse. This built-for-wellness VR world is an alternative to traditional therapy environments, providing unlimited access to peer support. The group also created a dedicated space in Innerworld for private or LGBT Tech hosted events/communities.





13.5 Appendix E

Table 5: Studies focused on VR use for Pulmonary Rehabilitation

Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Pittara, et al., 2023 ⁹¹	32 papers that focused on VR technologies related to breath and breathing exercise gaming	Literature Review	Compared aspects of each of the studies, including sample, design, objective, intervention, measures used, training, study duration, use of biofeedback sensors and interactive devices, and virtual environments	Of the 32 studies reviewed, 29 had positive outcomes and 3 were neutral. VR was found to be effective in enhancing functional outcomes of pulmonary rehabilitation, increasing breathing body awareness, and improving relaxation techniques.
Rutkowski et al., 2021 ⁹⁴	Patients diagnosed as having COPD from the Specialist Hospital in Głuchołazy, Poland (n= 50)	Randomized Controlled Trial	Daily exercise components spanning 15-30 minutes for two weeks. Varied exercises and therapies were employed, including fitness exercises, diaphragm strengthening, exhalation exercises, chest percussion, inhalation therapy, and stationary cycling. The groups differed in relaxation training: one used VR therapy, the other Schultz autogenic training.	Benefits in terms of mood improvement and reduction in anxiety and stress in patients with COPD. VR therapy is more effective than the traditionally used Schultz autogenic training.
Xie et al., 2021 ⁹⁵	Stable COPD patients (54 males and 6 females) (n = 60)	Randomized Controlled Trial	Two groups: an experimental group utilizing virtual reality technology combined with pulmonary rehabilitation, and a control group employing conventional rehabilitation. The treatment period lasted for eight weeks.	While VR and telemedicine can aid in COPD management and temporarily enhance exercise capacity, they cannot substitute for direct medical care, particularly during exacerbations. Benefits from pulmonary rehabilitation may diminish over time without sustained guidance and supervision.



Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Jung et al., 2020 ⁹³	copd patients with grade 3 or above on the MRC breathlessne ss scale (n = 10)	Pilot Study	Delivery model: supervised VR-based PR Intervention: 20 min physical exercise and education (HD video), led by virtual instructor via a VR headset and probe, and data monitored remotely by clinical staff	Significant improvement in patients' compliance, physical ability, and psychological well-being
Høeg et al., 2021 ⁸⁷	3 older males, 2 with COPD & 1 with high risk of cardiovascula r disease (CVD) (n = 3)	Longitudinal Observational Study	10 – 12 sessions, in alternating high-low intensity cycling sessions, guided by physiotherapists, using VR equipment and heart rate sensors, each session lasting approximately 14.5 minutes	VR as an application for PR is feasible and acceptable, with maintained motivation throughout and no increase in dyspnea, cardiovascular demands, or serious adverse events.
Moorhouse et al., 2019 ⁸⁹	Elderly patients (aged 63 – 75) COPD graded MRC 4 or 5 and registered at a selected health care center and a hospital in Cumbria, United Kingdom (n = 10)	Non- randomized Trial	Education and rehabilitation 20 minutes per day during 8-week trial using PR in VR program and VR headset Pico Interactive Goblin. Physical rehabilitation exercises led by virtual instructor.	 Improved compliance Alternative to traditional PR Enhanced physical ability and psychological well- being Increased feeling of security Accessible PR at scale Cost-Effective Solution





13.6 Appendix F

Table 6: Studies focused on VR use for Clinical Education

Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Zhao et al., 2020 ¹⁰⁴	Meta- analysis of 15 randomized controlled trials from 1990-2019 of studies on the performance of VR anatomy education.	Literature Review	15 randomized controlled trials with a teaching outcome measure analysis were included. Two authors separately chose studies, extracted information, and examined the risk of bias. The primary outcome considerations were examination scores of the students and secondary were the degrees of satisfaction of the students.	Outcomes showed that VR improves test scores moderately compared with other approaches. They also found that VR improves post-intervention test score of anatomy compared with other types of teaching methods. The finding confirms that VR is an efficient way to improve the learner's level of anatomy knowledge.
Baniasadi et al., 2020 ¹⁰⁵	Analysis of relevant literature on VR use in medical education	Literature review	The review searched Science Direct, Google Scholar, and PubMed databases for relevant papers to determine the challenges associated with the use of VR in the field of medical education and treatment.	The main challenges of developing and using VR with educational and therapeutic objectives include reduced face-to-face communications, education, cost challenges, users' attitudes, and specific challenges such as designing, safety considerations, VR side effects, evaluation, and validation of VR applications.



Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Muhling et al., 2023 ⁹⁹	227 medical students (97 active participants and 130 observers)	Pilot Study	Evaluated the Simulation-based Training of Emergencies for Physicians using Virtual Reality (STEP-VR) with regards to learning benefit, presence, estimated learning success, motivation, student acceptance, and perceived stress as rated by active participants in the program and student observers	STEP-VR was well accepted by students. Active participants reported being moderately challenged by the scenario, and both active participants and observers reported high estimated learning success. Active participants were more motivated and reported a higher degree of presence than observers.
Kron et al., 2017 ²⁰	421 subjects were assigned to either he VR- based platform (n=210) or a computer- based platform (n=211)	Single-blind, randomized trial	Compared MPathic-VR to computer-based learning. Outcomes measured included communication scores during repeat interactions with MPathic-VR's intercultural and interprofessional scenarios, student attitude surveys and qualitative assessments of their experiences with MPathic-VR or computer-based learning.	MPathic-VR was effective in training advanced communication skills and in enabling knowledge transfer into a more realistic clinical situation.
Dhar et al., 2023 ¹⁰¹	28 studies that focused on VR-based medical education training and interventions	Literature review	3743 articles were retrieved from PubMed, Embase, Scopus, and Web of Science. After applying inclusion/exclusion criteria, 28 articles were reviewed.	22 of the 28 articles reviewed reported improved clinical outcomes, and 9 of 11 reported that VR enhanced knowledge, skills, attitudes, confidence, self-efficacy, and empathy of medical students following intervention.





Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Bracq et al., 2019 ¹⁰⁶	26 studies were reviewed to analyze the use of VR training for non-technical skills	Literature review	PsycInfo and Medline databases were reviewed for articles published through 2017. Of the 1377 publications identified, 80 were assessed for eligibility and 26 were included in the qualitative analysis.	Overall, the use of virtual training for non-technical skills is new in health care education but has increased since 2010. Screen-based VR simulators were found to be the most frequently used systems. The non-technical skills addressed in VR simulation included teamwork, communication, and situation awareness. The majority of studies found in this literature review evaluated the usability and acceptability of VR simulation, and few studies have measured the effects of VR simulation on non-technical skills development. This highlights to need to additional research
Dyer et al., 2018 ¹⁰⁷	Analysis of the University of England's Embodied Lab's VR training program, which has trained more than 600 students so far.	Literature review	This paper reviews a recent project at the University of New England that uses virtual reality (VR) technology to teach empathy to medical and other health professions students, specifically in the geriatric field. Users experience age-related conditions such as macular degeneration and high-frequency hearing loss from the patient's perspective.	Results show that VR enhanced students' understanding of agerelated health problems and increased their empathy for older adults with vision and hearing loss or Alzheimer's disease.





Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Samadbeik et al., 2018 ²²	Analysis of 21 papers to identify the application of VR technology for training medical groups	Literature review	Articles were retrieved through databases such as Pub Med, Scopus, Web of Sciences, Springer, and Google scholar. After applying the entry criteria, 21 papers were selected from a total of 1343.	Results showed that VR improved learning in 17 (74%) studies and a higher accuracy in medical practice by people trained through VR was reported in 20 (87%) studies. Results indicate that the application of VR capabilities plays an important role in improving providers education and performance.
Jiang et al., 2022 ¹⁰⁸	114 were reviewed to map existing research on the use of VR in undergradua te medical education to analyze the future need for additional research.	Literature review	Articles were retrieved from MEDLINE (Ovid), Embase (Elsevier), Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (Wiley), and Education Resources Information Centre (Ovid). 114 studies were included from 2010-2020.	Of the 114 articles, 69 (60.5%) reported the use of commercially available surgical VR simulators. Other VR modalities included 3D models and virtual worlds which were mainly used for anatomy education. Most of the VR modalities included were semi-immersive. There is limited evidence on the use of more novel VR modalities, such as mobile VR and virtual dissection tables, as well as the use of VR for nonsurgical and non-psychomotor skills training or in a group setting. The need for further research on applicability is evident.



13.7 Appendix G

Table 7: Studies focused on VR use for Training

Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Van Herzeele et al., 2008 ¹¹³	47 subjects, including 27 endovascular physicians and 20 surgical trainees without endovascular experience. procedure.	Non-randomized trial	Surgical trainees were placed in one of two training protocols: group 1 (n = 10) received a 45-minute didactic session followed by expert demonstration of the procedure (VR group) and group 2 (n = 10) was only given a demonstration of an iliac dilation and stent.	Group 1 outcomes were similar to the endovascular physicians. Group 2 performed significantly worse than the physicians in stent/vessel and residual stenosis. Group 1 took longer to perform the procedure with greater use of fluoroscopy than the endovascular physicians. Group 2 performed as quickly as the endovascular physicians but used less fluoroscopy. Training improves the quality of end-product on a VR endovascular simulator and is fundamental prior to assessment of inexperienced subjects.
Wong et al., 2018 ¹¹⁴	30 CPR instructors (doctors and nurses) completed surveys assessing their views	Observational study	Instructors were surveyed on their views towards current CPR education and the use of virtual reality for provider CPR education. Surveys were completed before and after interacting with a CPR virtual reality simulation.	CPR instructors perceived current CPR education as limited due to a lack of resources, practice, motivation, frame of mind, and performance. They perceived fidelity, engagement, resource conservation, and memory enhancement as features of VR ideal for CPR education.





Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Lin et al., 2014 ¹¹¹	participants (16 novices and 9 experienced surgeons) were included in 2 groups to perform the bone-sawing simulation	Nonrandomiz ed trial	Each of the participants completed the same bone-sawing procedure at the predefined maxillary region six times. Sawing operative time, maximal acceleration, and the percentage of the haptic force exceeding the threshold were recorded and analyzed. After six trials, all of the participants scored the simulator for safe force learning, stable hand control, and overall performance.	The results of construct validity showed the two groups significantly reduced their sawing operative times. The curve significantly descended and reached a plateau after the fifth repetition for novices and third repetition for surgeons for maximal acceleration. For safe haptic force, the novices reduced the percentage of the haptic force exceeding the threshold after four trials, but the surgeons did not show a significant difference. The scored results showed that the simulator was more helpful for the novices than for the experienced surgeons.



Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Nagendran et al., 2013 ¹¹⁵	109 surgical trainees from 8 different trials conducted until 2012	Literature review	This study included eight trials covering 109 surgical trainees with limited laparoscopic experience. They searched the Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (CENTRAL), MEDLINE, EMBASE and Science Citation Index until 2012. The study included all randomized clinical trials comparing VR training versus other forms of training.	The operating time was significantly shorter in the virtual reality group than in the non-supplementary training group. The operative performance was significantly better in the virtual reality group than the non-supplementary training group using the fixed-effect model. Virtual reality training appears to decrease the operating time and improve the operative performance of surgical trainees with limited laparoscopic experience when compared with no training or with box-trainer training.
Khan et al., 2018 ¹¹⁶	18 trials, consisting of 421 participants and 3817 endoscopic procedures were reviewed	Literature review	Analysis was conducted to determine whether VR training can supplement or replace early conventional endoscopy training in diagnostic esophagogastroduodenos copy, colonoscopy, and/or sigmoidoscopy for providers with limited or no prior endoscopic experience.	VR training was shown to be beneficial for supplementing early conventional endoscopy training for health professions trainees with limited or no prior endoscopic experience. However, there was insufficient evidence to advise for or against the use of VR training as a replacement. Further research is needed to determine the optimal nature and duration of training.



Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Amer et al., 2017 ¹¹⁷	100 medical students were recruited; the control group (n = 50) were students learning about carpal tunnel release surgery using a video lecture and the study group (n = 50) were students learning the procedure through an app.	Randomized trial	This study utilized the TouchSurgery application, an interactive virtual reality smartphone app that offers a step-by-step tutorial and simulation. The purpose was to compare the efficacy of the app versus traditional teaching modalities. The content covered was identical in both groups but delivered through the different mediums. Outcome measures included comparison of test scores and overall app satisfaction.	Test scores in the study group (89.3%) were significantly higher than the control group (75.6%). Students in the study group rated the overall content validity, quality of graphics, ease of use, and usefulness to surgery preparation as very high (4.8 of 5).
Abbas et al., 2023 ¹¹⁰	34 peer- reviewed articles published between 1998 and 2022 that involved VR training within the field of emergency medicine or surgery	Systematic literature review	A data extraction tool was developed based on the Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Literature, and narrative synthesis was performed focusing on study characteristics, description of VR interventions, assessment of evidence quality, outcomes measured through literature, adverse effects including stress and side effects, and cost analysis.	Key educational benefits to using VR in simulation-based emergency skills training include knowledge gain and retention, skill performance in simulation, acceptability, usability, and validity. Evidence is insufficient to demonstrate clear cost effectiveness or direct improvement of patient or institutional outcomes.



13.8 Appendix H

Table 8: Studies focused on VR use for Patient Education

Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Kieu et al., 2023 ¹²¹	Patients in the WAtCH transition program and had cardiac lesions contained in the SVH library between the ages 16-19. (n = 22, m = 13, f = 9)	Pilot Study	Pilot study using SVH (VR education content platform). The study disseminated an 8-question survey to participants immediately following their use of the VR platform to measure how enjoyable, useful, and feasible their experience was ranked on a 5-point Likert scale.	Outcomes showed using VR in patient education among the subjects was found to be a good use of time (Average=4.6), helpful in understanding their surgery (4.6) and lesion (4.7) and enjoyable (4.7). The finding confirms that VR is an efficient way to improve a patient's knowledge.
Van Der Linde-Van Den Bor et al., 2021 ¹²²	17 studies published between 2015 and 2020	Literature review	Investigators searched Embase, CINAHL, MEDLINE and PsycInfo databases with the terms 'Virtual Reality' and 'Patient Education' to review VR in patient education in medical somatic treatment.	Patients showed anxiety reduction in some studies and patients found VR education useful. VR education helped to enhance understanding of treatment, improved communication with healthcare professionals, and encouraged treatment compliance. The metaanalysis highlights that VR in patient education is a promising technology.





Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Pandrangi et al., 2019 ¹²³	Patients with a diagnosis of an abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA) participated between 2017-2018 (n = 19)	Cross-sectional study	A 3D model of an abdominal aortic aneurysm was generated and uploaded into a 3D model. Patients with an AAA wore a Google Cardboard VR headset, with a mobile device displaying the digital 3D AAA image in VR. Patients completed a survey afterward for assessing satisfaction with VR on a 5-point agreement Likert scale.	89% of participants agreed/strongly agreed that they felt better informed after using VR and would like to see VR used more in their health care. Additionally, 84% agreed/strongly agreed that they felt more engaged after using VR. Almost all participants felt comfortable using VR (90%) and enjoyed using the technology (84%). The use of VR in patient education shows promising application to further enhance care delivery.
Van der Kruk et al., 2022 ¹²⁰	18 studies	Literature Review	The databases searched were Medline, Embase, PsychInfo, the Cochrane library to gather information on literature describing the use of VR as a patient education tool in health care.	72% of studies consisted of pre- and post-questionnaires. Five studies included a control group. Levels of anxiety, distress and systolic blood pressure significantly decreased, and satisfaction and knowledge significantly increased in the intervention group in both pediatric and adult patients. These findings highlight the value of VR in educating and there is indication that patients find VR acceptable.



Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Urlings et al., 2022 ²³	10 studies consisting of 788 patients total	Literature Review	Ten studies, including 788 patients, were included and literature showed to be highly heterogeneous. The studied population included patients suffering from a diverse spectrum of chronic diseases.	Results from the studies included indicated that the use of AR had a positive effect on knowledge retention and patient satisfaction. The findings suggested that patients liked the technology and felt comfortable with its use.
Shepherd et al., 2022 ¹¹⁹	12 studies	Literature Review	Investigators conducted a broad search using Ovid MEDLINE, Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, Scopus, CINAHL, Web of Science, ProQuest, PROSPERO and Embase. Twelve studies were included, consisting of non-randomized experimental trials, to measure VR use among patients in a perioperative setting.	Of the studies reviewed, a majority highlighted the use of VR in the perioperative setting during consent to show patients a model of anatomy as it related to their procedure. Studies highlighted that both subjective and objective patient understanding improved after interacting with the VR technology.





Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Wang et al., 2022 ¹²⁴	Patients recruited from a single radon oncology clinic. Patients were over 18 and all planned to receive radiotherapy (n = 43)	Prospective study	The purpose of this study was to determine if this could improve patient understanding of radiotherapy and reduce anxiety. Investigators developed a VR application that allowed patients to view a simulation of themselves receiving radiotherapy. The patient's CT simulation data was converted into a 3D translucent virtual human on a treatment table while radiation beams were delivered.	Patients completed preand post-experience questionnaires. 74% of patients indicated they "strongly agree" that the VR session gave them a better understanding of how radiotherapy will be used to treat their cancer. Of the 21 patients who expressed anxiety beforehand, 57% stated that the VR session helped decrease their anxiety. This study found that most patients felt the personalized VR experience was educational and can reduce anxiety.
Jung et al., 2022 ¹²⁵	Undisclosed	Current-and- Future-State Review	The purpose of this review was to summarize and discuss the current and future state of VR use within the cardiology field, including its benefits, challenges, and different perspectives for providers to consider.	This review summarized that there are many benefits for the use of VR in cardiology, including enhanced understanding of the pathophysiology of their cardiac disease and improved relationship with their provider. Additionally, this review also notes challenges related to VR use for patient education, such as cybersickness, technical issues, and other ethical considerations.



Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Jakl et al., 2020 ¹²⁶	Patients with a strabismus diagnosis (n = 24)	Pilot project for the development of a prototype AR	Enlightening Patients with Augmented Reality (EPAR) is a patient education AR platform prototype that helps patients with strabismus understand the processes of examinations and eye surgeries through interactive storytelling. Patients engaged with EPAR and were able to adjust the level of information based on their interests.	Investigators conducted post-intervention surveys to measure which interaction prompt was most comfortable and goal-oriented, if the 3D model was beneficial, and whether it was clear to the user on how to interact with the 3D models. Overall, patients found the AR system as a complementary tool for patient education and felt it could lead to a better understanding.
Lee et al., 2022 ¹²⁷	25 patients	Pilot Study	This study conducted used a prototype of a 360 AR visualization platform (ARVP). Patients were provided with the opportunity to use the 360 ARVP concurrently with the neurosurgeon. All patients completed a post-intervention survey on their experience immediately after use.	All patients (79.2%) strongly agreed and (20.8%) agreed that using the 360 ARVP system helped improve understanding of their medical condition. 95.8% either agreed or strongly agreed that the 360 ARVP helped improve their comfort levels and that they felt included in decisions about their treatment.



13.9 Appendix I

Table 9: Studies focused on VR use for Palliative Care

Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Austin et al., 2022 ¹³³	Palliative care patients 18 years or older with a diagnosis of cancer, presence of cancer- related pain in the past 24 hours and life expectancy of one month or more	Within-subject randomized cross-over feasibility trial	The effects of both 2D and 3D VR interventions on patient symptoms were examined. Acceptability of VR devices was determined using a semi-structured interview that examined usability, presence, cyber sickness, and expectations. Participants completed the Pain Numerical Rating Scale after each intervention, the Edmonton Symptom Assessment Scale at baseline and immediately following each session, the Australian-modified Karnofsky Performance Status at baseline, and the iGroup Presence Questionnaire after each session.	VR in palliative care settings is acceptable and feasible although not without challenges. The results support growing evidence that VR applications provide pain relief for people receiving palliative care. No significant difference was found between 3D and 2D VR in reduction of cancer pain or in reduction of nausea and loss of appetite.
Carmont & McIlfatrick, 2022 ¹³⁵	16 studies were selected for critical analysis: 9 focused on the patient experience, 1 on the family experience & 6 on the healthcare professional experience	Systematic review	Using pre-defined MeSH search terms to identify eligible studies from five electronic databases (Cochrane Library, CINAHL, OVID Medline, PubMed, and Scopus) between April 2020 and February 2021.	This review identified that VR could support patients, families, and healthcare professionals in palliative care. As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic, the findings could prove particularly significant for facilitating connection.



Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Martin et al., 2022 ¹³⁹	Eight studies published between 2019 and 2021 were included, representing 138 patients. Participants needed to be defined as "in palliative care" or as "living with a life-limiting illness". Adul ts over age of 18 who requested palliative care consult/in hospital/in hospice. Some staff.	Meta-analysis	This review included palliative care patients engaged in VR interventions using HMDs. The WHO definition of palliative care was used [26]. This definition describes palliative care as an approach that "improves the quality of life of patients and that of their families who are facing challenges associated with life-threatening illness, whether physical, psychological, social or spiritual" [26]. Participants needed to be defined as "in palliative care" or as "living with a life-limiting illness." Peerreviewed experimental, quasi-experimental, observational, case, and feasibility studies consisting of single or multiple VR sessions were included. Studies also needed to report psychological and/or somatic outcomes. No restrictions on language or year of publication were imposed.	While the reported quantitative psychological and somatic outcomes were ambiguous, the qualitative outcomes were largely positive. Participants were generally satisfied with VR, and most studies reported the VR interventions as usable, feasible, and acceptable.



Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Mo et al., 2022 ¹²⁸	Eight studies were included, of which five were in the meta-analysis.	Meta-analysis	Inclusion Criteria: Adults (over 18 years of age); palliative participant group (or a synonym of palliative, i.e., 'not curable', 'terminal', 'stage 4'); participants completed at least one virtual reality session; outcome measures reported included at least one of the following: feasibility, acceptability efficacy (through a validated measure) on physical and/or psychological symptoms; Randomized Control Trial (RCT), a non-RCT or a pre- post design; English language	Virtual reality statistically significantly improved pain (p = 0.0363), tiredness (p = 0.0030), drowsiness (p = 0.0051), shortness of breath (p = 0.0284), depression (p = 0.0091) and psychological wellbeing (p = 0.0201).



Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Moloney et al., 2023 ¹⁴⁰	Papers addressing virtual reality in palliative care	Scoping review of literature	Relevant studies were identified and included based on inclusion criteria (adults 18 and older, receiving palliative care, use of VR intervention), data from included studies was charted and summarized.	There is evidence that VR is being used with patients receiving PC in a variety of clinical contexts, and data around VR usability, feasibility and acceptability in patient care contexts appears positive; however, the evidence relating to patient outcomes ensuing from VR use is limited. VR is gathering momentum in PC and potentially is a helpful intervention, but more research is needed to underpin the evidence base supporting its application, particularly in understanding the impact on biopsychosocial patient outcomes and ascertaining the best approach for measuring intervention effectiveness.
Moutogianni s et al., 2023 ¹⁴¹	Patients in hospice and palliative care	Rapid review of VR literature	This rapid review aims to present the current literature on the uses and benefits of VR for palliative care and hospice patients. Through a systematic process, we identified 14 articles published between 2018 and 2023 that used VR as an interventional strategy for symptom management.	Assessments of the intervention were measured before, during, after, and several hours afterward to evaluate benefits and potential adverse effects. Pain was the predominant symptom assessed in the studies. Overall, most of the studies focused on establishing the safety, efficacy, and feasibility of VR using a single-arm interventional method. Future research should implement randomized controlled trials, increase sample size, and expand to pediatric populations.



Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Perna et al., 2021 ¹³⁴	Adults (18+) in the care of a hospice with advanced disease	Feasibility randomized control trial	Participants were randomly assigned to one of two groups: personalized or non-personalized. Participants completed four 4-minute VR sessions once a week. Participants in the personalized group completed an interview to obtain preferences for the VR session while control group members received randomly selected VR sessions. Feasibility of the recruitment and retention, acceptability of VR sessions, and patient symptoms (Edmonton Symptom Assessment Scale) were examined.	It is feasible and acceptable to recruit people with advanced illness to trial multiple sessions of VR. Personalized VR did not significantly improve symptom scores over nonpersonalized VR. Repeated VR improved some psychological and physical symptoms, but not statistically significant.
Ridout et al., 2021 ¹⁴²	Studies that targeted adolescents, ages 10-19	Systematic review of literature	Reviewed studies that used immersive forms of VR delivered through a head-mounted display and took place in inpatient or outpatient settings. Data was extracted from the studies, and a narrative synthesis approach was used due to the small number of studies. Risk of bias was also assessed.	Overall, there was support for the effectiveness of VR in hospitals to reduce pain and anxiety in adolescents, particularly when VR software was highly immersive and specifically designed for therapeutic purposes.



Author/Date	Subjects	Design	Method	Conclusion
Vasudevan et al., 2023 ²⁵	Adults 18 and older receiving palliative care	Scoping review of literature	To understand design trends, gaps, and opportunities for VR in PC, we conducted a scoping review across 4 databases. We found 14 articles that shared the design and use of VR in the PC setting, demonstrating aspects of PC that VR currently supports: symptom management, embedded enrichment, personalized care and decision-making, with the former dominating the field. Dominant design strategies included: active vs. passive engagement in VR, narrative building, and supporting accessibility and mobility. It is notable that participatory approaches were under-utilized. VR currently takes an interventionist approach, focusing on clinical outcomes. We argue that there is a need to change stance towards proactively fostering enrichment as an outcome and present five mechanisms to support person-centered PC using VR.	Virtual Reality (VR) demonstrated efficacy for reducing stress for Palliative Care (PC) persons and distracting from pain. However, VR in clinical settings may do more to foster the holistic approach of PC, creating an enriching experience adjunct to focusing on clinical outcomes or as a distraction from suffering. Current VR experiences have shown great promise in supporting aspects of a holistic model of care in adult palliative care, but more can be done to personalize and better involve the patient in the development and design of the VR experience and remove barriers to creating accessible, comfortable, and safe virtual experiences.